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FADE IN: 
 
EXT. SAN FRANCISCO SKYLINE - NIGHT (ESTABLISHING) 
 
As the sunset fades behind the skyscrapers and hills, the 
lights go on in the City by the Bay. 
 
EXT. UNION SQUARE - NIGHT 
 
Scene sequence: 
 
(1) The beefeater doorman of the Sir Francis Drake Hotel 
greets a well-dressed couple as they enter. 
 
(2) Tourists and natives alike crowd onto and off of the 
cable cars. 
 
(3) Pedestrians step over the homeless people spread out 
along the sidewalk, past panhandlers, street performers, and 
the hopeless. 
 
EXT. SAN FRANCISCO TENDERLOIN - NIGHT 
 
A dark blue SPORTS COUPE slowly pulls up to three HOOKERS on 
a corner;  the passenger window rolls down;  the DRIVER 
beckons.  The CHOSEN HOOKER steps up to negotiate. 
 
A SECOND HOOKER taps the chosen one on the back;  she looks 
up, backs away from the car.  The three hookers stride 
purposefully down the street.  The car pulls out. 
 
A POLICE BLACK-AND-WHITE pulls up behind the john's car and 
slowly follows him down the block and around the corner. 
Behind the cop car is a passenger VAN, marked SAN FRANCISCO 
HOMELESS OUTREACH. 
 
The van stops in the middle of the next block. A young 
African-American woman emerges from the van: fresh and 
beautiful, dressed in pants and sweatshirt like the college 
senior she is, with a shopping bag in one hand, a large 
thermos in the other, and a bundle under her shopping-bag arm. 
 
This is ATHENA CARVER, 21.  With her is BILL THOMAS, 21, a 
young white fellow student, similarly burdened. 
 
EXT. LESTER'S SPOT - NIGHT 
 
Athena and Bill pass LESTER, a street entrepreneur in the 
shoeshine business on the fringe of the Union Square shopping 
district.  Tonight he works on the shoes of a well-dressed 
BUSINESSMAN. 
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                         LESTER 
            You got to see me more often.  You 
            take care of your shoes, they'll 
            take care of you. 
 
Lester notices Athena as she approaches and stops working. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Hey, College Girl!  You looking 
            fine tonight, baby! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, Lester, you staying out of 
            trouble? 
 
                         LESTER 
            You know it, College Girl.  Hey, 
            you got a cup of coffee for me? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You know this coffee's for the 
            street folk, Lester.  You're working 
            steady -- you can buy your own. 
 
Lester turns to his customer and resumes work. 
 
                         LESTER 
            See how these college liberals think, 
            man?  If I work for a living, I got 
            to pay for whatever I get.  But if 
            I go lie in the alley with a bottle 
            of eight-ball, this pretty girl 
            come give me a cup of coffee and a 
            sandwich, and she hold my hand while 
            I eat. 
 
Lester talks to Athena as he snaps the buffing cloth on the 
customer's shoes. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Don't you have anything to give a 
            working man, College Girl? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm afraid of what you'd give me, 
            Lester. 
 
Lester laughs. 
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                         LESTER 
            Yeah, and I'm afraid of that old 
            lady of mine.  She's sweet, but man! 
            what a temper!  I wouldn't want 
            your death on my conscience, College 
            Girl, so I guess we just ain't meant 
            to be. 
 
Athena laughs in return. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You take care, Lester. 
 
                         LESTER 
            You know it, baby. 
 
Athena walks away and Lester finishes up with his customer. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Man, if I wasn't a married man -- 
            you know what I'm saying?  Anyways, 
            like I was tellin' you, you take 
            care of your shoes and they'll take 
            care of you.  When I was coming up, 
            a fine young lady like that would 
            check out three things: your shoes, 
            your Johnson, and you -- in that 
            order. 
 
EXT. ALLEY - NIGHT 
 
Athena and Bill greet the homeless, offering them food, 
coffee and a ride to a shelter.  Athena works one side of 
the alley, Bill the other. 
 
Athena approaches JANEY -- indeterminate age, masked in filth. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, Janey, how ya doin'? 
 
                         JANEY 
            Hi, girl.  Hi, girl.  It's cold 
            tonight. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You want a ride to a shelter, Janey? 
            A nice warm bed? 
 
                         JANEY 
            I'm a little cold.  I need a blanket. 
            I'm a little cold. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Okay, Janey, I've got a blanket 
            here.  I've got some food, too, and 
            a cup of coffee.  Why don't you 
            take all this good stuff and bring 
            it to the shelter? 
 
Janey takes the proffered items. 
 
                         JANEY 
            I'm okay now.  I got a blanket here. 
            I'm okay. 
 
Athena realizes she's been outsmarted. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Okay, Janey.  I'll be back this way 
            later on if you want a ride to the 
            shelter. 
 
Athena turns away from Janey and spies DOC, 75, African- 
American.  She knows he was once really a doctor, but now 
only dispenses advice to his fellow street people. 
 
                         DOC 
            Well, if it isn't Florence 
            Nightingale!  Lift high your lamp, 
            my dear. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hello, Doc.  Need a blanket? 
 
                         DOC 
            I just might.  There's an 
            unseasonable nip in the air -- I 
            mean, unseasonable in any decent 
            self-respecting climate that 
            actually has seasons. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well, you know what Mark Twain said. 
            "The coldest winter I ever spent --" 
 
                         DOC 
            "-- was a summer in San Francisco." 
            Good old Sam Clemens.  Not too bad 
            a racist, for his time.  I'm 
            impressed you remembered the 
            quotation.  Have you been talking 
            with Grandpa Carver again? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            All the time, Doc.  I spend a lot 
            of time with my grandpa.  You know, 
            you remind me of him. 



                                                            5. 
 
 
Athena takes Doc's hand tenderly. 
 
                         DOC 
            You really see your grandfather in 
            this old face? 
 
They remain silent and motionless. Then Athena remembers her 
purpose. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            So, Doc, you want that blanket? 
 
                         DOC 
            Sure, honey.  And a cup of java. 
 
Athena hands him the blanket and cup. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Done and done.  You feel like taking 
            a short drive tonight?  We can find 
            you a warm spot indoors... 
 
                         DOC 
            No, honey, not tonight, not any 
            night.  Someone else needs that 
            shelter bed.  Life has put me in my 
            place, and I won't try to rise above 
            it now. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            How did you end up here? 
 
                         DOC 
            I'll tell you about it sometime. 
            Go on, Florence, go and lift your 
            lamp unto some more of the sick and 
            downtrodden -- there's plenty. 
 
Athena rises and leaves Doc, moving down the block to another 
forgotten person. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - NIGHT 
 
TOMMY KENDRICK, 23, handsome, African-American, just 
completing his second year at Stanford University's School 
of Medicine, works late at a lab bench.  He peers through a 
lighted magnifier at something on the benchtop. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
                   (gently) 
            Tommy. 
 
DR. JERRY BEAUMONT, 52, head of Gross Anatomy at the School 
of Medicine, places a hand on Tommy's shoulder. 
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Dr. Beaumont is a pleasant man, in Dockers and a polo shirt 
under his lab coat. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            It's coming along nicely. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            You think? 
 
We SEE the object of Tommy's patient efforts: a human head, 
its flesh greyed by preservation in formaldehyde and phenol, 
sits in a shallow pan with half its face flayed painstakingly 
apart.  On the bench, Tommy's instruments are carefully 
arrayed so that he can find each almost by touch. 
 
Dr. Beaumont adjusts the magnifier to get -- and give us -- 
a closer look at the details of the dissection. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Very careful work.  I believe that 
            you will do very well. 
            Congratulations. 
 
He shakes Tommy's gloved hand. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            You have a job for the summer, and 
            the next school term. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Thank you, Doctor.  I'll do my very 
            best for you, I promise. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I know you will, Tommy.  You can 
            finish that tomorrow. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            If it's all right with you, Doctor, 
            I'll just finish it tonight.  I'm 
            almost done.  Besides, I'll have 
            plenty more to do the rest of the 
            summer. 
 
Tommy jerks his thumb toward the open bag on the gurney next 
to his workbench.  In it we SEE over a dozen HUMAN HEADS in 
various stages of disassembly.  Some are parts of craniums; 
some are intact except for the layer of skin peeled off one 
side;  the others are in states in between. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Well, good night.  Be sure to lock up. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Good night. 
 
Tommy turns back to his work.  He repositions the magnifier 
and picks up a scalpel and forceps. 
 
EXT. CARVER HOME - NIGHT 
 
A car pulls into the drive of a San Francisco mansion and 
parks.  Athena gets out of the driver's seat and enters the 
front door of the house. 
 
INT. CARVER HOME - NIGHT 
 
FOYER A beautiful tile floor in front of a sweeping curved 
stairway.  Small tables hold flowers and several small, 
finely crafted wood sculptures. Athena's little sister 
PERCY -- short for Persephone -- is just inside the door as 
Athena enters. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Hi, Athena! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, Percy, what you doing up? 
            Don't talk so loud -- Mom'll hear you! 
 
Athena's parents, CALVIN and ANGELA, enter from another room. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Too late! 
 
She grabs Percy in mock anger and tickles her. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            It's okay, I said she could wait 
            for you to get home. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Why?  What is it? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Well, it's sort of complicated. 
            Can you come in here and sit down 
            with us? 
 
Calvin goes into the darkened living room, and Athena and 
the others follow into the 
 
LIVING ROOM 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What?  Did it...? 
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Calvin flips on the light to reveal an elegant and rather 
large drawing room containing an assembled crowd of friends 
and relatives, flanking a cake decorated with a toy 
stethoscope and inscribed "ATHENA, GOOD LUCK AT STANFORD." 
 
                         CROWD 
            Surprise! 
 
Athena really is surprised. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm in? 
 
                         ANGELA 
            The letter came today.  Forgive us 
            for opening it. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            It was pretty obvious.  The envelope 
            was too big to be a rejection. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            It's so wonderful, baby!  You got 
            your first choice! 
 
Athena's friends and family cluster around her, offering 
kisses, hugs and assorted congratulations. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - NIGHT 
 
A large room containing rows of dissection tables, steel 
gurneys bolted to the outside walls of the room or to low 
dividing walls that trisect the room.  The tables are 
arranged in three clusters of eight, each cluster being two 
rows of four. 
 
Beneath the end of each table is a white enameled bucket, 
positioned to catch dripping fluids from the cadaver as it 
is meticulously disassembled.  On each table is a black 
plastic oblong bag -- distinguishable from a long garment 
bag mainly by the ominous contours of its top surface, 
suggesting its ghastly contents. 
 
The lab -- except for one table -- is in shadow, punctuated 
by the reflections of the sole light source on the various 
steel surfaces. 
 
Athena, in a long flannel nightgown, walks through the 
shadowy aisle toward that table, which is bathed in light 
from an extending-arm lamp.  She walks up behind an anatomist 
busily ministering to the cadaver exposed through the 
unzipped opening in the body bag. 
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The skin of the cadaver gives the impression of a pachyderm: 
leathery, goosepimpled and greyish.  The cadaver's face and 
hands are wrapped in gauze to ease the shock of seeing a 
human corpse -- still, as Athena stands observing over the 
anatomist's shoulder, she is transfixed by horrified 
fascination. 
 
At last, the anatomist notices her presence.  He turns to 
speak over his shoulder. 
 
                         ANATOMIST 
            Oh, you're here.  Athena Carver, 
            may I present your dissection 
            cadaver, with whom you'll be 
            spending many fun-filled hours over 
            the next several months. 
 
The cadaver raises its head and torso from the table and 
turns to extend a gauze-mittened hand to Athena. Athena 
recoils in horror, which turns to terror as she screams... 
 
                                            CUT TO: 
 
INT. ATHENA'S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Athena, lying on her pillow, screams in terror at her 
nightmare.  Opening her eyes, she realizes she's not in the 
Anatomy Lab. 
 
She cuts her scream short and bolts upright in bed, panting 
and attempting to regain control of her racing pulse. 
 
A noise at the door -- it opens -- Percy leans in.  Athena 
startles and gives a short shriek. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Are you all right?  You're going to 
            wake up Mom and Dad! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I don't care if I wake up the whole 
            neighborhood! 
 
                         PERCY 
            Man, must've been some nightmare! 
 
Percy turns on the light. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Come here.  I need a hug. 
 
Percy obliges, sitting on Athena's bed to hug her for a few 
moments.  Slowly, they break the clinch. 
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                         PERCY 
            What happened? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, it was just silly.  I guess I'm 
            really nervous about medical school. 
            I mean, now that I'm really going. 
 
                         PERCY 
            But don't you want to go? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What I want or don't want has 
            nothing to do with it. 
 
                         PERCY 
            You don't have to.  You can be a 
            sculptor. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, I can't. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Why not?  You're really good. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yeah, I'm really good. 
 
Athena runs her fingers over the features of a wooden bust 
of a young girl -- in fact, it's a likeness of Percy -- that 
sits on her nightstand. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Let me tell you something.  When a 
            surgeon gives his five-year-old 
            child woodcarving tools, it isn't 
            so she can pursue a career as a 
            world-famous artist. 
 
In a burst of righteous indignation, Percy hugs her sister 
tightly. 
 
                         PERCY 
            It's not fair! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Percy, honey, life isn't fair.  Our 
            job on this Earth is to do our duty 
            and try to find some satisfaction 
            in doing it. 
 
Athena breaks Percy's grip gently. 
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                         ATHENA 
            You go on back to bed now.  I'm all 
            right. 
 
EXT. ALLEY - NIGHT 
 
Athena chats with Doc as she hands him a cup of coffee. 
 
                         DOC 
            So, Florence, any exciting news in 
            the world of charity work? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well... 
 
                         DOC 
            Gee, it's that bad, is it? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Not bad, really, Doc, except -- 
            well, you won't be seeing much more 
            of me. 
 
                         DOC 
            Don't tell me.  You got into medical 
            school. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            At Stanford. 
 
                         DOC 
            Ah, my old alma mater.  Well, you 
            disappoint me. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Disappoint you? 
 
                         DOC 
            Since you're so fond of dead white 
            European male authors, you'll 
            probably recognize this from 
            Shakespeare: "This above all: To 
            thine own self be true." 
 
                         ATHENA 
            So? 
 
                         DOC 
            In all the time I've known you, 
            you've not once expressed an 
            interest in the profession of 
            medicine, or the rigors of practice. 
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                         ATHENA 
            I guess -- 
 
                         DOC 
            No, let me guess.  Your grandfather 
            is a doctor.  Your father is a 
            doctor.  You have no brother, so 
            you feel it falls to you to carry 
            on the family tradition.  Correct 
            so far? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes. 
 
                         DOC 
            Well, grandchild, my advice is that 
            you forget medical school and do 
            something honorable with your life. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, medicine isn't an honorable 
            calling? 
 
                         DOC 
            Not from what I saw of it.  I saw 
            that doctors are as great a bunch 
            of whores and hypocrites as any 
            other collection of humanity. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What, because you couldn't make it 
            in their world? 
 
                         DOC 
            Let me tell you a little story about 
            their world.  There were two friends, 
            both from the same little section 
            of Alabama, and both newly graduated 
            from the same prestigious Stanford 
            University School of Medicine you're 
            so proud to be attending. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I see. 
 
                         DOC 
            This was quite an accomplishment 
            for two Black men in 1960, and out 
            of civic pride and naive idealism, 
            they both returned home to open a 
            clinic for the po' colored folks ... 
 
                                            DISSOLVE TO: 
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EXT. STREET OUTSIDE CLINIC, 1953 (FLASHBACK) - DAY 
 
A young Black man and woman, wearing a doctor's white tunic 
and a nurse's uniform (respectively), are walking on the 
sidewalk toward the storefront clinic. 
 
                         DOC (V.O.) 
            ... but it didn't take long for 
            them to shed their naiveté about 
            the value of a colored doctor in 
            that time and place.  One of them 
            wised up sooner than the other ... 
 
A slightly weather-beaten Ford coupe towing an open trailer 
pulls up to them, and the lone Black driver -- dressed in a 
suit and tie -- leans across the well-dressed female 
passenger to the open passenger window. 
 
                         DRIVER 
            Hey!  We're heading out. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Yeah, well, enjoy life in California. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Honey, don't be that way. 
 
The nurse turns to the driver. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Is there nothing we can say to get 
            you to change your mind? 
 
                         DRIVER 
            I might say the same to you.  When 
            will you people see that we aren't 
            wanted here? 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            We know damn well we're not wanted 
            here -- by some of the white folks. 
            But, dammit!  We're needed here by 
            our people. 
 
                         DRIVER 
            They aren't entitled to our lives. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            We can't just turn our backs on 
            them because we're forced to suffer 
            the same indignities as they are. 
            You think your medical degree makes 
            you better than they? 
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                         DRIVER 
            You think your medical degree gives 
            you magic protection against lynching? 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            It won't come to that.  Things are 
            changing. 
 
                         DRIVER 
            Just being a doctor makes you too 
            uppity for the liking of some people 
            hereabouts.  That's why you ought 
            to change your whereabouts pretty 
            damn quick. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Prudy, can't you talk to him? 
 
                         PRUDY 
            Honey, I'm talked out.  You know I 
            don't want to leave -- but I have 
            to admit he makes a lot of sense. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Prudence, that kind of sense is why 
            the world's still in such a big mess. 
 
The doctor shakes his head. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Go on, get out of here. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Go with Jesus. 
 
The car begins to pull away. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Write to us! 
 
Prudy leans out the window and waves. 
 
                         PRUDY 
            We will!  I promise! 
 
The doctor and nurse turn to the door of the clinic to unlock 
it.  As they open the door, they're distracted by a pickup 
truck careering madly toward them, its horn blaring. 
 
The truck pulls up in front of the clinic and a white man, 
BILLY TUCKER, 23, jumps out. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Hey, Doc!  We got a man shot here! 
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The doctor addresses his nurse. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Go in and get the examining table 
            ready. 
 
The doctor moves to follow Billy. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Let's see. 
 
The doctor follows Billy to the bed of the pickup, where the 
driver, BOBBY TUCKER, 19, has already joined another man who 
is tending to the fourth member of the party. 
 
The doctor sees that the victim, DAN MCINTYRE, 25, is 
bleeding profusely from the abdomen.  JIMMY MCINTYRE, 22, 
the man tending to the victim, looks up. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Hey, Doc.  You ever see a man shot 
            before?  I mean, besides them dogs 
            and niggers you mostly work on? 
 
                         BILLY 
            Hey, Jimmy, shut up and let's get 
            Dan inside. 
 
Whatever thought the doctor had of turning these rednecks 
away dissolves as he notices Jimmy's .22 RIFLE. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            You all be careful with him -- try 
            to keep him lying flat as you carry 
            him, and keep his feet higher than 
            his head. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Hey, boy.  We'll take care of our 
            friend 'til he's on your table. 
            You just see to it you take care of 
            him from then on. 
 
The group enters the clinic. 
 
INT. CLINIC, 1953 - DAY 
 
They pass through the tiny reception area into the single 
room in back.  Dan is placed on the examining table that 
dominates the room.  The doctor and nurse begin to undress Dan. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            How did this happen? 
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The doctor works busily, directing the nurse as she gives a 
sedative, starts an IV, and cleans the wound area. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            None of your damn business, is how. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Geez, Jimmy, he's trying to help here! 
 
Billy tells the doctor the story. 
 
                         BILLY 
            The four of us was out hunting and 
            drinking a little beer.  Maybe we 
            was drinking a little bit more than 
            hunting.  Anyways, Dan must've gone 
            off to take a --'scuse me, ma'am, 
            to answer a nature call.  When he 
            came back, we thought it was a deer 
            in the brush or something, and we 
            shot without looking too close. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            You were wise to bring him here. 
            He'd have lost too much blood by 
            the time you'd have gotten to the 
            hospital. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Hey, you gonna give him some blood? 
            Where's it from? 
 
                         NURSE 
            We hold a local blood drive here in 
            the neighborhood. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Oh, that's just fine! Listen, you 
            ain't putting any nigger blood in 
            my brother! 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Would you rather he bleed to death? 
 
Jimmy grabs the doctor by his tunic lapels. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            What I'd rather is you stop his 
            bleeding so we can take him to a 
            real doctor.  And if you think he 
            needs some damn blood right now, he 
            can have some of mine. 
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The doctor pauses in his work.  The nurse flashes him a 
glance to signal her to continue, which he does. 
 
                         NURSE 
            You know your blood type?  Or his? 
 
Jimmy puts his hands down. 
 
                         NURSE 
            If you want me to waste time typing 
            your blood, and then drawing out a 
            unit or two, fine.  I'll just ask 
            your brother to stop bleeding while 
            I do that.  And if you aren't the 
            same type as he, maybe he'll oblige 
            by not bleeding 'til you get to the 
            hospital.  Of course, if he could 
            do that, you wouldn't need my 
            husband's services. 
 
Jimmy backs away.  The nurse turns to Billy. 
 
                         NURSE 
            Please take your friend here out to 
            the waiting room.  The doctor can't 
            do much for his brother with him in 
            here. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Let's go, Jimmy.  Dan's gonna be 
            all right with the doctor. 
 
They exit -- the doctor gets back to work. 
 
EXT. STREET OUTSIDE CLINIC, 1953 - DAY 
 
Bobby, Billy's younger brother, anxiously leans against the 
truck, smoking a cigarette and trying to stay calm.  He jumps 
to attention as Jimmy storms out of the clinic. 
 
                         BOBBY 
            Hey, Jimmy, how's Dan? 
 
                         JIMMY 
            How the hell do I know?  That nigger 
            in there kindly requested me to 
            please leave him be. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Just let him patch up Dan and we 
            can get out of here. 
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                         JIMMY 
            Sure. 
                   (to Bobby) 
            Gimme one of them. 
 
Bobby hands him a cigarette, along with his already lit one. 
Jimmy lights up, takes a long drag, and considers.  Then he 
strides to the back of the truck and hops into the bed. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            You two go in there and make sure 
            my brother is okay. 
 
Bobby and Billy head into the clinic.   Jimmy sits in the 
truck bed and takes leisurely drags on his smoke. 
 
INT. CLINIC, 1953 - DAY 
 
In the examining room, the doctor finishes his work. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Can you hear me? 
 
Dan nods weakly, grimacing in agony. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            I've patched you up a little bit. 
            Your brother and your friends are 
            going to take you to the hospital. 
 
Dan tries to rise from the table. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            Ah-ah-ah, none of that, now.  You 
            must remain absolutely still.  Your 
            friends will carry you to the truck. 
            If you stay still and calm, you'll 
            make it to the hospital all right. 
            Do you understand? 
 
Dan nods.  Billy and Bobby position themselves as stretcher- 
bearers as the doctor and nurse move Dan onto a pole-and- 
blanket stretcher. They carry Dan out to the street. 
 
EXT. STREET OUTSIDE CLINIC, 1953 - DAY 
 
Jimmy is waiting for them on the front fender of the pickup, 
a hunting rifle at his side. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Hey, nigger, how's my brother? 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            You can ask him yourself. 
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Jimmy leans over the stretcher as Billy and Bobby carry it 
to the back of the truck. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Hey, Dan.  You're gonna be okay. 
 
                         DAN 
            I know.  Just drive careful, okay? 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Extra careful, bubba. 
 
Jimmy turns back to the doctor and nurse. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            If he don't make it, I'm comin' 
            back for your ass. 
 
                         NURSE 
            That's all right, sir, your bill is 
            all taken care of.  Don't give it a 
            second thought. 
 
Maybe what irritates Jimmy most of all is that the doctor 
keeps his own rage so well contained -- none of the threats 
or insults breaks his control. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Bill?  I tell you what -- I oughta 
            send y'all a bill for getting to 
            practice on a human being. 
 
Bobby remains in the truck bed with Dan, but Billy walks up 
to the driver's door to get in. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Hey, Jimmy, let's go, okay? 
 
Jimmy doesn't take his eyes off the doctor. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            In a minute. 
 
Jimmy smiles at the doctor. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Yeah, that was a valuable experience. 
 
The doctor and nurse instinctively hold hands. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Hey, Jimmy, we gotta get Dan out of 
            here!  Let's go! 
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                         JIMMY 
            Yeah, let's go. 
 
Jimmy turns towards the truck, climbs in the passenger seat 
as Billy starts the engine.  Jimmy closes the door, but turns 
to the doctor through the open window. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Let's see how much you learned today. 
 
He levels his gun and fires. The nurse screams as the round 
pierces her abdomen.  Billy screams. 
 
                         BILLY 
            Jimmy!  God, no, Jimmy! 
 
Jimmy turns the gun on Billy. 
 
                         JIMMY 
            Drive, nigger-lover, or I'll air- 
            condition your brain. 
 
The truck peels away from the curb. The doctor falls to his 
knees, clasping his wife's hands and registering the agony 
and terror in her eyes. 
 
He checks her pulse, then picks her up and takes her into 
the clinic. 
 
While he is inside, a crowd gathers. After some time, he 
emerges with her in his arms.  A car is waiting, with a local 
man volunteering to drive. 
 
                         VOLUNTEER 
            Doc, get her in here! 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            We've got to get to the hospital 
            emergency room. 
 
                         VOLUNTEER 
            I know, Doc.  We'll be there in 
            about an hour. 
 
                         DOCTOR 
            No!  Not the colored hospital -- 
            the one in town.  That's just twenty 
            minutes. 
 
                         VOLUNTEER 
            But it's whites only, Doc.  They 
            ain't gonna let her in there. 
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                         DOCTOR 
            Just drive there, please.  They'll 
            let a doctor's wife in -- it's 
            professional courtesy.  They won't 
            let her die. 
 
The car pulls away, as we dissolve to: 
 
END FLASHBACK 
 
EXT. ALLEY - NIGHT 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But they did let her die, didn't they? 
 
                         DOC 
            Of course.  Professional courtesy 
            didn't extend across color lines. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            God, I had no idea. 
 
                         DOC 
            When something like that happens, a 
            man has a right -- no, a duty -- to 
            be angry and bitter, doesn't he? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But it was so long ago. 
 
                         DOC 
            Not long enough that people have 
            changed all that much.  You'll 
            see -- all the nice white professors, 
            so proud of their little colored 
            student.  Wait till you graduate, 
            when the see you no longer as pupil 
            but as competitor.  Then you'll know. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm worried about you, Doc.  Who'll 
            take care of you when I'm at school? 
 
                         DOC 
            Don't worry about me, grandchild. 
            I've taken care of myself long 
            enough.  Besides, maybe we won't be 
            so far apart. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What do you mean? 
 
Doc snickers as he pulls out an ancient billfold. 
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                         DOC 
            Look here. 
 
We SEE a card in Doc's wallet that says,  "STANFORD 
UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, WILLED BODY PROGRAM," for a 
donor named HUBERT HARRIS. 
 
                         DOC 
            It's my Cadaver Express card: Don't 
            leave this world without it. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You've donated your body to the 
            medical school? 
 
                         DOC 
            A parting gift to repay my alma 
            mater for all the wonderful benefits 
            a medical education has brought me. 
            Who knows, grandchild -- maybe we'll 
            be going to medical school together! 
 
Doc laughs heartily at his own joke.  Athena, too 
uncomfortable with the thought to stay, rises. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, Doc, one last thing. 
 
                         DOC 
            What is it, grandchild? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You said that young doctor was from 
            around Tuscaloosa, and that his 
            friend -- the other doctor -- had a 
            wife named Prudence? 
 
                         DOC 
            Yes, that's right. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Grandpa Carver was from around 
            Tuscaloosa, and Grandma Carver's 
            name was Prudence. 
 
                         DOC 
            Is that a fact?  What a strange 
            coincidence.  You tell your grandpa 
            Doc Harris said so.  Go on, now -- 
            it's late, and you have more coffee 
            and blankets to spread around like 
            cheery little moonbeams in the night. 
 
As Athena walks away, Doc calls after her. 
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                         DOC 
            I'll see you soon. 
 
LESTER'S SPOT 
 
On her way back to her car, Athena stops to say good-bye to 
Lester, who is between customers at the moment. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, Lester. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Hey, College Girl!  Hey, you really 
            got it goin' on tonight, baby! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Lester, I wanted to say good-bye. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Oh, no, baby!  You ain't goin' away, 
            are you? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well, sort of.  I'm going to medical 
            school! 
 
                         LESTER 
            Where?  Harvard?  Johns Hopkins? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Stanford! 
 
                         LESTER 
            That's fabulous, baby!  But hey, 
            that's just down the street -- no 
            need to say good-bye!  And you still 
            gonna need someone to take care of 
            your shoes to give 'em that 
            professional finish, know what I'm 
            saying?  In fact, set down here for 
            a minute and let me clean up those 
            sneakers for you. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, really, Lester -- 
 
                         LESTER 
            Hey, my treat.  It really don't 
            look too good on this particular 
            street for me to be making small 
            talk with beautiful young ladies -- 
            around here, they aren't all as 
            refined as you.  Plus it helps 
            business to look busy. 
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Athena sits, and Lester goes to work. 
 
                         LESTER 
            That's better, baby.  This won't 
            take a minute, by which time I hope 
            that a crowd of gentlemen has 
            gathered to admire your beauty. 
            Some of 'em's bound to stick around 
            for my services. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I was talking to Doc a little while 
            ago, and he told me the most 
            horrifying story, about how he lost 
            his wife.  No wonder he ended up here. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Oh, yeah, that story. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You make it sound like it was no 
            big deal. 
 
                         LESTER 
            He tells it like after he lost his 
            wife, he had nothing left to live 
            for.  Yeah, nothing but a medical 
            degree, a position in the community, 
            a decent income... 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But after the horrible way it 
            happened -- 
 
                         LESTER 
            College Girl, everyone on this 
            street has a story.  When I came 
            back from 'Nam, I had shrapnel in 
            my knee, I had half a lung missing. 
            I got a big kiss-off from the VA, 
            you know what I'm saying?  I was 
            turned out onto the street.  I 
            figured I had a right to be angry, 
            a right to be bitter.  You know 
            what all those rights got me? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No -- 
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                         LESTER 
            Drunk and stoned and sleeping in a 
            gutter, is what. One day it hit 
            me -- angry and bitter weren't 
            serving me.  I decided that I was 
            done with being screwed, so I 
            started working.  It ain't much, 
            but it's respectable, and it keeps 
            a roof, such as it is, over my 
            lady's and my head. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But maybe Doc isn't as strong as 
            you were. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Doc had a calling for medicine.  He 
            got to go to medical school at a 
            time when one of us folks going to 
            medical school was a big deal.  He 
            could have done a lot of good in 
            this world as a doctor, but he threw 
            all of that away.  What a sad, sad 
            waste. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You're awfully judgmental, Lester. 
 
Lester shakes his head and goes back to work for a few 
moments.  The work changes his mood. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Done.  They look as good as new. 
            You be careful what you step in 
            tonight.  And if you don't come 
            back and let me call you "Doctor," 
            I'm gonna track you down and 
            embarrass you in front of all your 
            friends. 
 
They hug briefly. 
 
INT. CARVER HOME - NIGHT 
 
STUDY Calvin is reading a magazine in an easy chair as Athena 
passes the open door. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Good night, Daddy. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            How did your last night go? 
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                         ATHENA 
            It was harder than I thought to say 
            good-bye to some of the people down 
            there. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Friends among the downtrodden? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Some.  Oh, you wanna hear something 
            interesting?  Doc Harris told me 
            he's donating his body to Stanford 
            medical school.  Isn't that amazing? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Huh.  Maybe you and he will be going 
            to Anatomy class together. 
 
Athena is enraged. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            How can you say something like that 
            to me?  I really care about that 
            old man -- he's not just some piece 
            of damn meat to pick up out of the 
            gutter. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Honey, honey, calm down.  I'm sorry. 
            I meant it as a joke. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            It was a crappy joke, Daddy.  I'm 
            going to bed. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Good night, honey.  Sweet dreams. 
 
Athena didn't hear him -- too steeped in anger. 
 
INT. ANATOMY AMPHITHEATER - DAY 
 
Athena enters the dissection room on her first day of anatomy 
class, approaching the crowd around a dissecting table. 
 
Athena becomes more tentative and anxious as she moves ever 
closer to the table and its shrouded occupant.  The professor 
looks up briefly and smiles at her. 
 
As Athena passes another table, a hand gently reaches out to 
touch her.  Doc is standing next to her. 
 
                         DOC 
            Come, grandchild.  Stand beside me. 
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Athena obeys, as Doc puts his arm around her. 
 
                         DOC 
            It'll be all right, grandchild. 
            I'll be right here with you. 
 
The professor pulls back the sheet to reveal -- Doc. Athena ... 
 
INT. ATHENA'S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
... bolts upright in bed.  She looks around in terror.  Then, 
realizing where she actually is, she pulls up her knees and 
gathers the bedclothes around her. 
 
INT. CARVER HOME - DAY 
 
KITCHEN Calvin, in a sweatsuit, and Angela, in jeans and a 
vest top, read the paper and drink their last cup of coffee 
before getting the morning's activities underway.  Percy 
enters the kitchen and sits at the table.  She reaches for 
the last waffle. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Percy, you can't be hungry again. 
            We just finished breakfast a half 
            an hour ago. 
 
                         PERCY 
            But I want another waffle. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Look, I told you.  The last waffle 
            is for Athena when she comes down. 
 
                         PERCY 
            If she ever comes down.  Why don't 
            you take breakfast up to the 
            princess on a tray? 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Are you volunteering, young lady? 
 
                         PERCY 
            Well, why does she get to laze 
            around in bed? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Look, she worked late last night. 
            She'll be down -- 
 
Athena enters, in a robe and nightgown, barely awake. 
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                         CALVIN 
            -- right about now.  Good morning, 
            baby.  Make yourself a waffle.  Did 
            Morpheus bless you with a restful 
            repose? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Cut it out, Daddy.   This is all 
            your fault. 
 
  She sits at the table and Angela sets a plate with a waffle 
in front of her. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            What is? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I couldn't sleep because I had a 
            nightmare, and you gave it to me. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Another one? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            I gave it to you? 
 
                         ANGELA 
            What do you mean, another one? 
 
                         PERCY 
            She had a nightmare a few nights 
            ago.  It was about medical school. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yeah, and so was this one.  I 
            dreamed that Doc really was a 
            dissection cadaver on my first day 
            in class. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Oh, honey, I didn't mean --  I'm 
            sorry.  I was just making a stupid 
            joke. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Baby, are you all right? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yeah, Mom, I'm just tired. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            No, I mean about medical school. 



                                                           29. 
 
 
                         PERCY 
            She's -- 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm fine. 
 
She flashes a killing look at her sister 
 
                         ATHENA 
            It's just jitters -- you know, fear 
            of the unknown, what might be under 
            the sheet, that kind of thing. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Yeah, like severed heads... 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Persephone!  Not at the breakfast 
            table!  Get yourself some juice and 
            get out of here -- now! 
 
Percy complies, but dawdles to eavesdrop on the discussion. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Why you having nightmares about an 
            old drunk, honey? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Look, Daddy, you may have this 
            prejudice against homeless people, 
            but I got to know Doc pretty well. 
            He's really a tragic figure. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Tragic figure, my ass. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Calvin! 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Well, it's time the girl got some 
            sense. 
 
Calvin turns to his daughter. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            This Doc Harris -- he got a first 
            name you know of? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hugh, I think. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Or Hubert, maybe? 
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                         ATHENA 
            Yes, that's right.  How did you 
            know that? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Because ever since I was a child, I 
            could smell the cheap wine on his 
            breath, is how. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Since you were a child? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Oh, that surprises you, does it? 
            Doc Harris used to come around our 
            house a lot when I was a boy.  Your 
            Grandpa and Grandma even used to 
            let him live with us once, back 
            before I can remember. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            He lived with you? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            I asked my mom once why she and Dad 
            kicked Doc out, and she said she 
            was afraid I'd pick up a bitter 
            taste in my mouth just from him 
            being around. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And you hadn't seen him in all these 
            years? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Oh, I saw him a lot of times growing 
            up -- right till I was eighteen, 
            and Mom and Dad asked me if I liked 
            spending time with him.  I told 
            them no, and the visits stopped.  I 
            guess he thought he was my uncle, 
            having been around so much when I 
            was a baby. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You never said anything when I told 
            you about Doc. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Why would I?  I had no idea you 
            were going to become fond of him -- 
            I certainly wasn't.  Hey, eat your 
            waffle before it gets cold. 
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Athena picks up the waffle with a fork.  She stares at it 
for a moment. 
 
EXT. ALLEY - NIGHT 
 
Doc watches Janey sleeping fitfully.  She COUGHS violently, 
then rolls over. 
 
Doc sees that her face is wet.  He touches her forehead, 
then feels droplets of water splash onto his hand.  Water is 
DRIPPING into a puddle near her head. 
 
Doc looks up.  The water is coming from an AIR CONDITIONER 
mounted high on the alley wall. 
 
LESTER'S SPOT 
 
Doc approaches Lester as he works on a customer's shoes. 
 
                         DOC 
            Hey, soldier boy! 
 
                         LESTER 
                   (to customer) 
            Excuse me, sir. 
                   (to Doc) 
            What you want, rumpot? 
 
                         DOC 
            I want to use your phone. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Steal it, more likely.  Who you 
            gonna call? 
 
                         DOC 
            Ambulance.  Janey's sick. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Sick? 
 
Lester gets up. 
 
                         LESTER 
             Excuse me, sir.  I won't be a minute. 
 
Lester takes Doc a few steps aside. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Sick how? 
 
                         DOC 
            Fever, and a cough that sounds like 
            pneumonia.  She sleeps under an air 
            conditioning unit that drips onto her. 
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                         LESTER 
            She caught a bad cold? 
 
                         DOC 
            Air conditioner condensers are a 
            breeding ground for Legionnella. 
            Legionnaire's Disease. 
 
                         LESTER 
            I heard of it. 
 
                         DOC 
            Then you know it's very fast moving, 
            often fatal.  If she gets antibiotics 
            in time, she should make it. 
 
                         LESTER 
            I'll call 9-1-1.  You go stay with 
            her. 
 
                         DOC 
            Thank you. 
 
As Lester pulls out his phone and gives an apologetic shrug 
to his customer, Doc walks back toward the alley.  A few 
steps away from Lester, Doc COUGHS violently. 
 
EXT. PENINSULA & PALO ALTO - DAY 
 
Scene sequence: 
 
1) A clear, warm September morning.  Athena drives down 
Highway 101 south past Monster (Candlestick) Park. 
 
2) She exits at the sign: UNIVERSITY AVENUE, PALO ALTO. 
 
3) She drives past the lovely and charming homes that line 
University Avenue. 
 
4) She makes her way through the busy, trendy downtown of 
the college town.  Even here, she sees the homeless. 
 
She enters the Stanford campus through palms and redwoods. 
The main campus buildings come into view. She pulls into a 
parking space by a dormitory.  Other students cart in their 
possessions. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - DAY 
 
ATHENA'S ROOM A student guide opens the door to Athena's room. 
 
                         GUIDE 
            Here's your new home for the next -- 
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LENA CRAIG, 21, African-American and Athena's roommate, calls 
out from the desk at which she's reading. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hel-lo-o! 
 
The door is fully open and the guide is inside, with Athena 
standing in the doorway. 
 
                         GUIDE 
            Oh, I'm sorry.  I should have 
            knocked -- I forgot I'd brought you 
            up here this morning.  Your name 
            was ... Lisa? 
 
                         LENA 
            Lena.  Lena Craig.  Are you Athena? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Athena Carver. 
 
Athena extends her hand.  Lena shakes it. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm pleased to meet you. 
 
                         LENA 
            Same here.  I hope you don't mind -- 
            I figured the early bird catches 
            the bed by the window. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Not at all.  You're welcome to it. 
 
                         GUIDE 
            Well, I see I'm not needed here. 
            Lena, are you familiar enough with 
            the dorm now to show Athena where 
            everything is? 
 
                         LENA 
            Sure.  At least, I think so. 
 
                         GUIDE 
            Well, I'll be around for the rest 
            of the afternoon if you need me. 
            You just have to track me down if 
            I'm showing other new students around. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, thanks. 
 
The guide leaves, and Athena sets down a knapsack on her new 
bed. 
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                         ATHENA 
            So -- Lena, right?  Where are you 
            here from? 
 
                         LENA 
            Kansas City.  Kansas. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh. 
 
Athena starts to giggle. 
 
                         LENA 
            What, you have a problem with Kansas 
            City? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, no, no.  It just hit me -- 
            you're not in Kansas anymore. 
 
Lena fakes a groan, then giggles as well. 
 
EXT. STANFORD CAMPUS - DAY 
 
Lena and Athena are walking around the grounds of the medical 
school. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's the Medical Center.  It's 
            one of the leading hospitals in the 
            world.  Teaching, research, advanced 
            treatment -- you name it. 
 
                         LENA 
                   (points) 
            And over there? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's -- one of the most gorgeous 
            men I have ever seen. 
 
Tommy walks down the path toward them, talking with another 
anatomy assistant, ROGER, 25, Caucasian. 
 
                         LENA 
            Who is he? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Beats me -- but I know one way to 
            find out. 
 
She approaches Tommy and his friend. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Excuse me.  I'm Athena Carver and 
            that's my friend Lena Craig.  We're 
            in the entering class of the School 
            of Medicine.  We were wondering -- 
            what's in the building you just 
            came out of? 
 
Tommy and his friend exchange glances. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Well, Miss -- I didn't quite catch 
            your name? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Athena.  Carver. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Oh, Greek mythology.  Very lovely. 
            And your friend is ...? 
 
                         LENA 
            Lena Craig. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            After Lena Horne? 
 
                         LENA 
            Yes, as a matter of fact.  My mom's 
            a big fan. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Lena, Athena -- hmm, if I had 
            rhyming skills, I could do something 
            with those names.  Anyway, ladies, 
            that building is the Anatomy lab, 
            where very soon you will be doing 
            some very ... interesting ... hands- 
            on work. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Ooh, it sounds creepy. 
 
                         ROGER 
            Yeah, that's a good word for it. 
 
Athena turns to Tommy. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Tell me, would you be willing to 
            show us around inside?  All the 
            stuff we won't get to see on our 
            first day of class? 
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                         TOMMY 
            Well, I think I can do that. 
            Tomorrow, after your first lecture 
            with Dr. Beaumont. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Cool.  We'll meet you -- 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Right here.  Tomorrow at 11 o'clock 
            in the morning.  Okay? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Okay.  Oh -- I'm sorry.  Who are you? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I'm Tommy Kendrick, and this is 
            Roger Henderson. 
 
                         ROGER 
            Hi. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            We're Dr. Beaumont's lab assistants. 
            We prepare -- 
 
                         ROGER 
            -- materials -- 
 
                         TOMMY 
            -- for the Anatomy classes.  Well, 
            till tomorrow. 
 
Lena and Athena admire the two men as they leave.  Athena 
pantomimes fanning herself.  The two giggle. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
The first day of anatomy class, Athena and Lena stand in the 
group of first-years around a dissection table and wait for 
the professor to arrive, .  The table's occupant is covered 
by a body bag as in Athena's nightmare. 
 
                         LENA 
            Is that it? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Gee, Sherlock, what was your first 
            clue? 
 
                         LENA 
            I've had nightmares about this moment. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Have you really?  I mean -- 
 
Dr. Beaumont enters from a door at the side of the lecturer's 
area.  The students immediately fall into silence -- like 
that of the tomb ... 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Good morning.  I am Dr. Jerry 
            Beaumont, Director of Gross Anatomy. 
 
Beaumont strides to the dissection table. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            This morning is the first lecture 
            of the twelve-week introductory 
            gross anatomy course.  This 
            afternoon, you will divide into 
            teams of four and have your first 
            experience with the lab portion of 
            this course. 
 
Beaumont positions himself at the middle of the table, with 
the students circled around the rest of the table. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            During this academic year, you will 
            become intimately familiar with all 
            of the anatomical features, 
            structures and details of the human 
            body.  Each of you will be working 
            on a human cadaver like my good 
            friend Hubert here. 
 
He pulls back the sheet over the cadaver ---- and it's a 
nightmare come to life, for there lies an old Black man. 
Though his face and hands are swathed in gauze, Athena is 
sure she knows who it is. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Doc! 
 
The professor reacts to the unaccustomed interruption. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Did someone say something? 
 
Athena reluctantly raises her hand. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I said "Doc."  I mean, we could 
            call him Doc. 
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The rest of the class titters with amusement, a welcome 
relief from the grimness of the moment. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            And what will we call you? 
 
More giggles from the class.  Athena is terribly embarrassed. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Athena Carver, Doctor. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Well, Ms. Carver, I'm not without 
            my sense of the ironic.  Perhaps we 
            should call him "Doc," if only as a 
            reminder to us all that no matter 
            what we achieve in our careers, we 
            will all eventually end up cadavers 
            like him. 
 
A few of the students laugh nervously. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Since you seem to have an affinity 
            for him, Ms. Carver, you may have 
            him assigned to your team.  Now, 
            may we proceed with the lecture? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes, sir. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Thank you.  Ms. Carver's nomenclature 
            notwithstanding, I advise each of 
            you to look upon your assigned 
            cadaver not as a projection of a 
            physician, but rather as your first 
            patient. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            He looks like he's beyond even my 
            help. 
 
The class laughs.  The wisecrack came from a young man, ERIC 
CLEVELAND, 22, Caucasian, smirking near the back of the room. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Really, sir?  What's your name? 
 
Cleveland's smirk drains from his face. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            Cleveland, sir. 
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                         BEAUMONT 
            Well, Mr. Cleveland, someday -- if 
            you ever become an actual 
            physician -- you may be called on 
            to pronounce death on a patient 
            whom you've never met.  I hope that, 
            in that moment, you won't blithely 
            rely on looks alone to decide that 
            he's genuinely dead. 
 
The class is stone silent. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Remember that a person is as 
            deserving of respect and caring in 
            death as in life.  For the practice 
            of medicine is about all aspects of 
            the life process, including its end, 
            and a physician's care extends past 
            the point of death. 
 
As Athena stares at the gauze-wrapped face of the cadaver, 
she loses track of what the professor is saying.  She stares 
as if her gaze itself could cut through the swaddling to 
reveal the face beneath. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
The room is dark, until Tommy opens the door and turn on the 
light.  He's followed in by Athena. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            So, where did your friend Lena go? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            She said she wanted to eat some 
            lunch, because she's pretty sure 
            she won't want to eat dinner tonight. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            So you've got a cast iron stomach? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You kidding?  I already can't eat, 
            and that's just from the lecture. 
            It's too bad I can't live off the 
            butterflies in my stomach. 
 
Tommy leads her to a table and unzips the body bag. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Here he is.  Say hello once again 
            to Doc. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Hi, Doc. 
 
She reaches out to touch the cadaver, but Tommy grabs her hand. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Uh-uh, not a good idea without 
            gloves.  Formalin and phenol -- 
            nasty stuff, don't touch.  And don't 
            breathe the fumes. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You have fine hands. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Thank you.  I'm hoping to become a 
            surgeon;  that's why I spend so 
            much time in this lab. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            He looks so leathery. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Yes, well, he's been soaking in 
            embalming fluid for months now. 
            Not to put too fine a point on it, 
            but it's not unlike the difference 
            between a fresh cucumber and a dill 
            pickle. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's awful! 
 
                         TOMMY 
            But true.  The head and hands are 
            covered because they provoke the 
            strongest emotional reaction on the 
            part of the students, and Dr. 
            Beaumont wants you to have a chance 
            to get used to the dissection 
            process first. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Can you take it off? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            'Scuse me? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I want to see his face. 
 
She reaches to pull on the gauze covering the cadaver's face. 
Tommy grabs her hands again. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Are you slow?  What did I just say 
            about touching that nasty Formalin 
            and phenol without gloves? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But you don't understand... 
 
                         TOMMY 
            You're damn right.  What is it with 
            this guy? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I think I know him.  Knew him. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            When he was -- 
 
                         ATHENA 
            -- alive, yeah.  I -- I want to be 
            sure. 
 
Tommy reaches over to zip up the body bag. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I think I should tell Dr. Beaumont 
            to assign you another cadaver. 
 
                         ATHENA 
                   (panicky) 
            Don't, please! 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Look, even if you don't this guy, 
            he's trippin' you out.  You have 
            enough problems as a first-year med 
            student -- 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Really, you don't have to say 
            anything to anyone.  I promise I 
            won't get weird on you anymore, 
            okay?  Even if it is someone I knew, 
            he's dead now, and his dying wish 
            was to help a student through first- 
            year anatomy.  I think it would 
            help me to feel that sentiment. 
 
Tommy studies her eyes. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            You're sure? 
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                         ATHENA 
            I'm positive.  Besides, maybe he 
            wasn't the man who was getting me 
            all weird. 
 
She takes Tommy's hands and pulls off his gloves.  Then she 
caresses his hands for a moment.  Then she takes one hand 
and leads him out of the lab. 
 
EXT. PENINSULA & PALO ALTO - NIGHT 
 
Athena drives along Highway 101 from Palo Alto into the City. 
 
EXT. SAN FRANCISCO TENDERLOIN - NIGHT 
 
Scene sequence: 
 
1) Athena walks past Lester's corner, empty this late at night. 
 
2) Athena asks Janey if she's seen Doc. 
 
3) Athena looks up and down the alley in vain. 
 
4) Athena stops at Lester's corner again, then suddenly and 
purposefully strides off. 
 
5) Athena stops in front of a Tenderloin residence hotel. 
 
INT. TENDERLOIN HOTEL - NIGHT 
 
In a hallway, Athena knocks insistently on a hotel room's door. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Lester? 
 
Voices argue unintelligibly from within.  The door opens a 
crack to reveal Lester.  Lester's wife (unseen within) never 
stops venting her spleen as Lester and Athena talk. 
 
                         LESTER 
            College Girl?  What you doin' here? 
 
                         LESTER'S WIFE (O.S.) 
            Tell your damn whore to get the 
            hell out of here! 
 
                         LESTER 
                   (To wife) 
            Baby, please!  This ain't no whore! 
                   (To Athena) 
            You really shouldn't be here. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Lester, where's Doc? 



                                                           43. 
 
 
                         LESTER'S WIFE (O.S.) 
            If she ain't your whore, what's the 
            bitch doin' here at two in the damn 
            morning? 
 
                         LESTER 
            Oh, God. 
                   (To wife) 
            Baby, calm down!  She's just looking 
            for Doc, is all. 
                   (To Athena) 
            Look, it's not I ain't glad to see 
            you, but you are makin' a whole lot 
            of trouble here. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Where is he, Lester? 
 
                         LESTER 
            Baby, I'm sorry.  He's dead. 
 
Athena is stunned.  Even though she may have been expecting 
this very news, its confirmation gives her an oppressing 
sense of finality. 
 
                         LESTER'S WIFE (O.S.) 
            Two o'clock in the goddamn mornin', 
            Lester! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            When?  How? 
 
                         LESTER 
            Not long after you came to say good- 
            bye.  He got sick, and they took 
            him to SF General.  Died the next day. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Of what? 
 
                         LESTER'S WIFE (O.S.) 
            Tell her to get the hell out of here! 
 
                         LESTER 
                   (To wife) 
            Baby, just be cool one minute.  One 
            minute. 
                   (To Athena) 
            Legionnaire's disease.  He got 
            pneumonia.  You gotta go, College 
            Girl.  I'm really sorry. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But I don't -- 
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                         LESTER 
            Baby, I can't talk.  Come see me at 
            work sometime, okay? 
 
Lester shuts the door.  Athena hears more shouting, then 
turns to go. 
 
EXT. PENINSULA & PALO ALTO - NIGHT 
 
Athena drives along Highway 101 back to Palo Alto. 
 
As Athena drives back onto the Stanford campus, she passes 
through the palm grove -- now a nightmare wasteland of stark 
white tree trunks set against a dead-black background. 
 
Flickering shadows and momentary glimpses of figures ducking 
behind the trees make the grove seem full of ghosts. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - NIGHT 
 
Athena enters quietly. 
 
She begins to undress for bed. 
 
                         LENA (O.S.) 
            Where the hell you been? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Go back to sleep. 
 
Lena rolls over to check the clock. 
 
                         LENA 
            It's three A.M.  You won't be much 
            use in class tomorrow -- or today, 
            I mean. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Don't worry about me. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hey, I won't.  I'm worried enough 
            on my own account.  Good night. 
 
Lena rolls back over to sleep.  Athena flops into bed. 
 
                         LENA (O.S.) 
            Sweet dreams. 
 
This is not what Athena wanted to hear. 
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INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
Athena, Lena, Cleveland and RALPH COOPER, 22, another male 
student, are gathered around a dissection table.  Dr. 
Beaumont speaks from the center of the room and instructs 
the students on the proper procedure for familiarizing 
oneself with one's dissection cadaver. 
 
All the students listen attentively and obey his instructions 
dutifully. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            At this time, I'd like you to unzip 
            the bag on your table fully, and 
            expose the cadaver completely. 
 
The students comply.  We hear a few murmurs and one or two 
groans.  On the table Athena's at, a familiar body comes 
into view, his head and hands wrapped in gauze. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Inspect the cadaver visually. 
            You'll note a few important features. 
 
Beaumont points to Doc's belly. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            The body appears bloated.  The 
            reason for this is the more than 
            ten gallons of embalming fluid 
            pumped into the circulatory system 
            and body cavities during the 
            embalming process.  Over time, this 
            fluid will seep out as you proceed 
            with the dissection.  That's the 
            reason for the buckets hanging under 
            each table. 
 
Beaumont rattles the bucket under Doc's table. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            They catch the overflow.  You will 
            also use this -- 
 
Beaumont indicates an APPARATUS on a cart. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            -- to vacuum up excess fluids from 
            time to time while you work. 
 
Beaumont runs a gloved hand across Doc's chest. 
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                         BEAUMONT 
            The skin of the cadaver is leathery. 
            You will note the coloration: pale, 
            greyish, with mottling or spotting. 
            Again, these are the effects of the 
            embalming process, and the 
            replacement of blood with clear 
            fluid. Now I'd like you each to 
            touch one of the limbs of the 
            cadaver.  First, feel the skin 
            texture. 
 
Athena and her teammates each take a limb.  Athena has the 
right forearm.  She touches the skin gently, carefully. 
 
                         DOC (O.S.) 
            That you, grandchild? 
 
Athena is too stunned to speak.  She casts her eyes about 
wildly, looking for the source of the voice. 
 
                         DOC (O.S.) 
            I missed you.  It's good to know 
            you're here. 
 
Athena looks back at the cadaver.  Its head is inclined 
toward her, leaning forward slightly.  As it speaks, the 
gauze moves as if the jaw and lips beneath were moving. 
 
                         DOC 
            I told you we'd be classmates. 
 
Doc laughs quietly.  Athena searches the faces of her 
teammates for any sign that they're seeing or hearing the 
same things, but they simply continue to listen to Dr. 
Beaumont. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Note the texture of the flesh.  It 
            has lost the giving quality of 
            living tissue and is rather hard 
            and unyielding.  The preservatives 
            fix the cell membranes and make 
            them tough. 
 
Athena tries to imitate her classmates and ignore Doc's voice 
and movements. 
 
                         DOC 
            Don't worry, grandchild.  We'll get 
            through this together. 
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Athena continues to go through her motions mechanically, 
avoiding looking at Doc as much as possible -- especially 
not at his head. 
 
                         DOC 
            It's not so scary with a friend 
            around. 
 
Athena continues to work. 
 
EXT. STANFORD CAMPUS - DAY 
 
Tommy strides purposefully toward the Anatomy building. 
 
                         ANN (O.S.) 
            Tommy! 
 
He freezes and cringes slightly. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Hello, Ann. 
 
He turns slowly to face the direction from whence the voice 
came.  He sees ANN NELSON, a young woman perhaps a year or 
two older than Athena, but more sophisticated in her mode of 
dress, coiffure and makeup. 
 
                         ANN 
            How've you been, Tommy? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Fine, Ann , just fine.  I got that 
            job with Dr. Beaumont over the 
            summer, and I'm working for him now. 
 
Ann sidles up to him and takes his hand as she presses her 
body close to his. 
 
                         ANN 
            Why didn't you call me? 
 
Tommy instinctively backs away. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Ann, we broke up last year.  I mean, 
            broke up. 
 
                         ANN 
            I didn't think you really meant all 
            that. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Well, I don't know how every other 
            boy you've known has treated you, 
            but I thought for sure you'd catch 
            my meaning when I didn't speak with 
            you all summer. 
 
                         ANN 
            Honey, I figured you needed some 
            time to yourself. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Ann, I'm not your honey.  And what 
            I needed was a good long time away 
            from you.  You'll make some 
            deserving man ... permanently 
            miserable someday, but it won't be me. 
 
                         ANN 
            You have some nerve! 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Miles and miles of nerve, Ann.  And 
            I know where all of it is, down to 
            the last little fiber.  Speaking of 
            which, I'm due back in the Anatomy 
            Lab.  Next time you see me, do a 
            Dionne Warwick and just walk on by, 
            okay? 
 
                         ANN 
            Dionne Warwick?  Don't you know? 
            Seal made that one his own. 
 
He turns and leaves, ignoring her.  She shouts after him. 
 
                         ANN 
            That's okay, honey.  You just think 
            of me on those lonely nights at 
            your workbench.  I'll be around. 
 
She watches him until he disappears into the building. 
 
                         ANN 
            And that's The Spinners!  See?  I 
            know old school too! 
 
INT. ANATOMY BUILDING HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Tommy heads toward the door of the Anatomy Lab just as Athena 
and Lena emerge among a clique of students.  He brightens 
immediately upon seeing her. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Hi! 
 
The students look up and nod, but Lena and Athena know his 
greeting was meant for one of them. 
 
                         LENA ATHENA 
            Hi! Hi, Tommy! 
 
                         TOMMY 
            How was class? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            It was all right. 
 
                         LENA 
            We made it through okay. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            That's good. 
 
During the pause in the conversation, Tommy has eyes only 
for Athena. 
 
                         LENA 
            Uh, I have to get over to the 
            library.  See you guys later, all 
            right? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, yeah.  See you. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Bye. 
 
Lena heads off down the hall. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            How're you getting along? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            With Lena?  We're great friends. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Great. 
                   (A beat) 
            Say, you ready to eat?  I'll take 
            you to lunch. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well... maybe just coffee.  The 
            fumes kind of set my stomach churning. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Okay.  Coffee. 
 
They walk toward the outside door. 
 
EXT. STANFORD SHOPPING CENTER - DAY 
 
At a sidewalk cafe, Athena drinks a tall coffee mocha with 
whipped cream, as Tommy digs into a salad. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You could have had something more. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Uh, with where I work and all, I've 
            turned into something of a vegetarian. 
 
Athena talks as he takes a forkful of salad greens into his 
mouth. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Really?  I would have thought none 
            of that would bother you. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            It bothered me from my first day in 
            that lab.  My first year, I went 
            home for Thanksgiving.  Big holiday 
            at my house, you know?  There's my 
            Mom with this huge feast -- 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Sweet potatoes with honey.  Mashed 
            potatoes and gravy.  Cranberry 
            sauce -- mmm -- 
 
                         TOMMY 
            -- right, all my favorites.  And 
            then I see my Dad start to carve 
            the turkey ... and all I can see is 
            a dissection, like it isn't food at 
            all, you know?  Ever since then, 
            I've had this little problem with 
            meat. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Poor baby! 
 
                         TOMMY 
            How about you?  Is medical school 
            everything you dreamed? 
 
Athena giggles. 
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                         TOMMY 
            'Scuse me? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, it's a lot like I dreamed it, 
            all right.  There's a lot of really 
            gruesome stuff. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I know.  It can be scary. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            "It's not as scary with a friend 
            around." 
 
Tommy takes her hand in his.  He thinks she means him -- but 
she's thinking of what Doc said ... 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
The next day in anatomy class, the students prepare for the 
dissection of their cadavers.  They pull on their latex 
gloves and put on their protective goggles and masks. 
 
Beaumont speaks from the center of the room. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            You should be prepared to make the 
            initial incision into the abdomen. 
            Be prepared for a release of 
            fluid -- it may come as a steady 
            oozing or a sudden gush. 
 
The students work in teams of four, to cut down on the number 
of cadavers used, and so must take turns doing the actual 
cutting.  At Athena's table, Athena watches as another 
student starts to make the abdominal incision.  Doc's head 
writhes under the gauze.  Athena has no reaction, even as he 
speaks to her. 
 
                         DOC 
            Wouldn't you know it, here's my 
            only set of mortal remains, and 
            this butcher in training is going 
            to dice them up like chicken salad. 
            You remember to be more careful 
            when your turn comes, you hear? 
 
Athena listens, nods almost imperceptibly, but says nothing. 
She's beginning to lose the ability to distinguish her 
delusion from reality. 
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INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - NIGHT 
 
ATHENA'S ROOM Athena bolts upright in bed.  Looking around, 
she gets her bearings.  However, this time, Lena is awake 
and working at her desk.  She turns around to see what's wrong. 
 
                         LENA 
            You okay? 
 
                         ATHENA 
                   (blinks) 
            Yeah. 
                   (A beat) 
            Yeah, I'm okay.  I had a weird dream. 
 
                         LENA 
            Really weird?  Let's hear it. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well, it's basically a typical 
            talking cadaver dream... 
 
                         LENA 
            Talking cadavers? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            One in particular. 
 
Athena falls silent, and Lena waits for her to collect her 
thoughts. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Am I all screwed up?  Is this sort 
            of thing normal? 
 
                         LENA 
            You know, under the stress of your 
            first year in medical school, with 
            all the trauma of dissecting a human 
            body, it's natural for the mind to 
            play tricks. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You think? 
 
                         LENA 
            Just go back to sleep.  You'll be 
            fine. 
 
Athena puts her head down and rolls over. 
 
                         ATHENA (O.S.) 
            I think I'll go ask Dad about Doc. 
            Come the weekend, I'll drive home 
            for a visit. 
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Lena turns back to her homework. 
 
EXT. CARVER HOME - NIGHT 
 
Athena's car pulls into the driveway.  Athena parks and gets 
out. 
 
INT. CARVER HOME - NIGHT 
 
FOYER Athena enters.  Her mom and dad leap up from their 
places in the living room as Athena locks the door behind 
herself. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Athena? 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Baby, what are you doing home? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I missed you guys.  Can I stay 
            tonight? 
 
Angela and Calvin hug their daughter. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Of course, baby.  This is your home. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Honey, is anything wrong? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, Daddy.  I just got a little 
            homesick after the first week of 
            school. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            You hungry, baby?  You want me to 
            fix you something? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, Mom, I'm fine.  Really.  I just 
            needed to see you guys again. 
 
Athena kisses each of her parents. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm going up to my room now.  I'm 
            really tired. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Okay, honey.  Good night. 
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                         ANGELA 
            Good night. 
 
Calvin and Angela hold each other as they watch Athena go up 
the stairs.  They exchange worried glances. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Athena is sitting in bed, reading.  Calvin pokes his head in 
through her door. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Hey, I thought you were tired. 
 
                         ATHENA 
                   (closing her book) 
            Yeah, but I can't sleep. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Have you tried turning out the light 
            and closing your eyes? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yeah, I heard somewhere that might 
            work. 
 
Calvin reaches for the light switch. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Daddy? 
 
Calvin's hand stops, poised over the switch. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Yes, honey? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Can I ask you something? 
 
Calvin comes to sit on the bed near her. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Anything, honey. 
 
Calvin takes her hand in his. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You remember my friend Doc? 
 
                         CALVIN 
                   (tense) 
            You can't forget him? 
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                         ATHENA 
            Would you tell me more about how 
            you knew him before? 
 
Calvin puts her hand down.  After a few moments of silence, 
he begins. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Until Grandma died, Doc was merely 
            obnoxious.  But once he heard I was 
            thinking of medical school, he 
            became obsessed with keeping me out 
            of a career in medicine. 
 
Athena leans forward, fascinated. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Like how? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Oh, like he'd visit periodically 
            and offer me reasons not to go to 
            medical school, belittle my academic 
            ability, tell me horror stories. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Why?  What difference could it have 
            made to him? 
 
                         CALVIN 
            I have no idea.  When I was eighteen, 
            I asked Doc not to see me anymore. 
            I never -- not once -- thought about 
            Doc again, until you ran across him. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And now he's dead. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Honey, let him stay dead.  Get some 
            sleep. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Okay, Daddy.  Good night. 
 
Athena lies down and pulls the covers up.  Calvin crosses to 
the door and flips off the light. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Good night, baby. 
 
Athena lies in bed, her eyes wide open. 
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EXT. STANFORD CAMPUS - NIGHT 
 
Athena drives back onto campus through the grove of palms 
and evergreens.  The trees seem eerie, even menacing, 
appearing stark white in the glare of the headlights against 
an inky backdrop. 
 
EXT. ANATOMY BUILDING - NIGHT 
 
Athena's car stops at the Anatomy Lab.  She gets out and 
walks toward the building. 
 
Athena finds a way in through a side door. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - NIGHT 
 
Athena approaches Doc's table.  She hesitates -- then gently 
pulls back the sheet. Doc rests peacefully, looking for all 
the world like the partially dissected cadaver that he is. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Doc?  It's me. I'm really sorry. 
            I'm sorry that you couldn't stay 
            friends with Grandma and Grandpa ... 
            and Dad. 
 
Athena begins to cry. She bows her head and starts to sob. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I didn't know.  They never told me. 
 
Doc reaches up to take her hand. She doesn't scream.  It 
seems perfectly natural to her;  she wraps her fingers around 
his hand. 
 
                         DOC 
            I've always known who you were, 
            grandchild.  From the first time 
            you came around with your coffee 
            and blankets, I recognized you. 
 
Athena looks into his eyes.  Her sobs subside. 
 
                         DOC 
            Out of respect to your grandmother's 
            memory, I'll help you get through 
            medical school.  After all, who 
            better to tutor you in Anatomy? 
 
Athena smiles.  She holds his hand for a while. 
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INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
Another anatomy class.  Athena, Lena, Cleveland and Cooper 
work briskly on Doc.  Lena is making an incision into Doc's 
chest. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Whoo!  You go, girl! 
 
                         LENA 
            Uh, excuse me, but I can do without 
            the cheering section. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            Somebody get seconds on their Cocoa 
            Puffs this morning? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, it's just great to be here among 
            friends, soaking up all this 
            knowledge. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            All these fumes, is more like it. 
 
Doc joins in the fun. 
 
                         DOC 
            Say, Athena.  Ask Cooper if he 
            thinks I'm barrel-chested. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Huh? 
 
                         LENA 
            What?  Did you say something? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh -- no, just clearing my throat. 
            Hu-hughm. 
 
                         DOC 
            Because, you know, a cooper is a 
            barrel-maker. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey, Cooper. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Yeah? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Do you think Doc here is barrel- 
            chested? 



                                                           58. 
 
 
                         COOPER 
                   (eyeing Doc's chest) 
            Mmmm... I guess I'd say so. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well, then, you'd better take over 
            for Lena when we get the rib cutters 
            out. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Excuse me? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Who better to take apart a barrel 
            than a cooper? 
 
Athena laughs at her own joke. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Gee, on that theory, you should do 
            all of the rest of the dissection -- 
            right, Miss Carver? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hey -- I'm ready. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            Well, none too soon.  Your first 
            turn comes up tomorrow. 
 
Athena stares at Doc.  He winks at her. 
 
EXT. STANFORD SHOPPING CENTER - DAY 
 
SIDEWALK CAFE Athena and Tommy sip cappuccinos. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            You have beautiful hands. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Thank you. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I'd been meaning to tell you.  You 
            use them so gracefully. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I do some sculpting.  In wood, not 
            clay. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Not stone? 
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                         ATHENA 
            No -- sculpting stone is chipping. 
            Sculpting clay is molding.  I 
            carve -- like my father, Dr. Carver, 
            the surgeon. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Is that why you took it up? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's who bought me my first tools, 
            at age five. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Five?!? 
 
                         ATHENA 
                   (Shrugs) 
            He knew what I was going to be when 
            I grew up. 
 
Athena reaches for her cup.  Tommy reaches for her hand, 
running his fingers gently across the back of her hand and 
wrists. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Fine hands.  Befitting an artist 
            and a healer. 
 
Athena offers her other hand to Tommy as well. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I like the way you touch them. 
 
Their eyes rise from their hands to meet.  They lean forward 
to kiss -- gently, but with underlying passion. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - DAY 
 
ATHENA'S ROOM 
 
Athena sits on her bed.  She reaches up to Tommy to invite 
him to sit next to her.  They embrace and kiss. 
 
Their hands explore each other's bodies, both in removing 
each other's clothes and in stroking bare skin. 
 
They make love, gently, tenderly. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
The next day in anatomy class, Athena, Lena, Cleveland and 
Cooper are again gathered around Doc.  Cooper has spread out 
Doc's ribs, exposing the membrane over the lungs. 
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Athena holds a scalpel poised above the opening in Doc's chest. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Any time you're ready, Ms. Carver. 
 
Athena's hand extends toward Doc's chest, then wavers and 
withdraws. 
 
                         LENA 
            Come on, Athena.  You need to open 
            the pulmonary sac -- 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I know what I'm doing here, thank 
            you very much. 
 
Yet her hand still seems paralyzed. Several seconds pass. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            Why don't I take a shot at this 
            while you collect your thoughts? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No!  I'm doing this. 
                   (To the others) 
            I'm doing this, okay? 
 
She begins an incision in the pulmonary sac.  She makes a 
series of incisions cleanly and confidently. 
 
Toward the end of her series of incisions, she loses that 
confidence halfway through and the knife begins to shudder. 
 
Finally her turn is done.  Athena puts the scalpel down on 
the instrument tray, then turns on her heel and strides 
toward the door of the lab.  The others exchange confused 
glances. 
 
Athena picks up speed.  Lena walks after her, following her 
out the door. 
 
INT. ANATOMY BUILDING HALLWAY - DAY 
 
Lena chases after Athena, who is nearly running toward the 
outer door. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hey!  Wait up! 
 
Athena reaches the door about ten paces ahead of Lena. 



                                                           61. 
 
 
EXT. STANFORD CAMPUS - DAY 
 
Lena emerges from the building to find Athena puking into 
the bushes, her head draped over the stairway railing. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hey -- hey, now.  It's okay. 
 
Lena puts her arm around Athena's shoulders as she shudders 
with the last heaves. Athena picks up her head and wipes her 
mouth on her sleeve. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm all right. 
 
                         LENA 
            Yeah?  Well, warn me when you're 
            going to be really sick, so I can 
            get a safe distance away. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I had to cut ... slice into ... him. 
 
                         LENA 
            See?  I told you this wasn't going 
            to work.  You can't work on the 
            body of someone you knew.  You have 
            to tell Dr. Beaumont. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I can't tell him.  He'd make me use 
            a different cadaver. 
 
                         LENA 
            Yeah, and that's kind of the goal 
            here. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But that would break Doc's heart. 
 
                         LENA 
            Uhh, would that be the same heart 
            we're going to dissect out of his 
            chest?  Get a grip, girlfriend! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Look, I'm not telling Dr. Beaumont. 
            I'm all right now -- really.  I can 
            do this. 
 
Cooper pokes his head out the door. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Are you coming back in or what? 
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Lena looks Athena in the eyes. 
 
                         LENA 
            Are you sure? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Positive. 
 
Lena yells to Cooper. 
 
                         LENA 
            Yeah, we're coming back in right 
            now.  The fumes got to her. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Thank you. 
 
They go into the building. 
 
INT. BEAUMONT'S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Dr. Beaumont sits at his desk.  Athena sits on a chair facing 
him. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm not sure -- I think I should... 
            not... continue -- 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            You're thinking of dropping out? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I'm not surprised. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You think it's the right decision? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I didn't say that, Miss Carver. 
            What would be your reason? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I don't really think I have a 
            calling to medicine.  This has 
            always been my father's dream. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            And you don't wish to be a healer? 
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                         ATHENA 
            I do.  I just don't see how I have 
            a talent for it.  My gift is 
            sculpture. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            And? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Well, I don't see how I can use my 
            gift to its fullest in medicine. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Ahh.  Would you be willing to take 
            a short walk with me? 
 
He stands. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Uh -- sure, I guess. 
 
INT. CHILDREN'S MEDICAL CENTER - DAY 
 
Beaumont and Athena walk down a corridor and toward a 
patient's room. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I want you to meet Manzoor.  He's a 
            little boy from Bangladesh. 
            Wonderful child. 
 
They enter the room. 
 
INT. PATIENT'S ROOM - DAY 
 
A CHILDREN'S NURSE blocks the bed from view.  As Beaumont 
and Athena enter, the Nurse turns around. 
 
                         CHILDREN'S NURSE 
            Oh, hello, Dr. Beaumont.  I see 
            you've brought a visitor. 
 
The Nurse moves aside to reveal MANZOOR, 8, on the bed.  His 
face is hideously damaged, with a bandage covering his left 
eye, cheek and half of his scalp. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Hello, Manzoor, how are you today? 
 
                         MANZOOR 
            Hello, Doctor.  Hello, lady. 
 
Athena overcomes her shock and revulsion. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Hello, Manzoor. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Feeling better today? 
 
                         MANZOOR 
            I feel better some.  Will I get my 
            face back today? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Not today.  Soon, I promise.  Come 
            on, Athena. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Goodbye, Manzoor. 
 
                         MANZOOR 
            Goodbye, lady.  Will you come again? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes. I will. 
 
Beaumont and Athena leave the room. 
 
INT. CHILDREN'S MEDICAL CENTER - DAY 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What happened? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Manzoor's father lent some money to 
            a neighbor.  It was just a few 
            dollars, but the neighbor couldn't 
            repay it, so he tried to kill 
            Manzoor's parents.  He threw nitric 
            acid into their bed. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But why go after a child. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Manzoor had come to sleep with his 
            parents that night, and his face 
            took the brunt of the attack.  It 
            burned away not only skin and flesh, 
            but even bone. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's horrible. 
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                         BEAUMONT 
            With a disfigurement like that, 
            Manzoor would have no future.  In 
            American society, he'd be treated 
            like a freak.  In Bangladesh, he'd 
            be totally shunned, excluded from 
            any education or career. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What will you do for him? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Come with me. 
 
INT. PROSTHESIS LAB - DAY 
 
In a small room, two TECHNICIANS work at computer workstations. 
On one of the screens, a technician manipulates a 3-D 
rendering of Manzoor's skull, with one eye socket, one 
cheekbone, and part of the cranium missing. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            This is the damage to Manzoor's 
            skull.  The acid destroyed his left 
            orbit and much of his cranium.  We 
            need to replace the missing bone. 
 
The technician fills in the missing bone on the screen with 
a different color. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            We create a plastic model of the 
            missing pieces using this 3-D printer. 
 
Beaumont points to a machine attached to the computer.  He 
picks up a pale plastic model of the missing bone. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And you'll implant this in Manzoor? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            No.  It's not biologically 
            compatible with the bone.  We can 
            use a substance similar to ocean 
            coral -- it will act as a matrix 
            for new bone growth.  But we have 
            to shape it to match this. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Carve it. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Sculpt it.  It takes skill, even 
            artistry, to fit the prosthetic 
            bone properly. 
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                         ATHENA 
            I could give a child like that his 
            face back? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            You'd be giving him his life back. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'd like to do that. 
 
EXT. ATHERTON NEIGHBORHOOD - DAY 
 
Athena drives through a neighborhood of walled and gated 
estates. She turns into a particular gate and approaches a 
stately home. 
 
INT. GRANDPA'S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Athena and GEORGE CARVER (GRANDPA), a 75-year old gentleman 
as stately as his home, sit in a comfortable and gracious 
parlor.  A maid brings a tray with a silver coffee service. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Thank you, Julie. 
                   (to Athena) 
            Will you pour, darling? 
 
Julie withdraws silently as Athena pours two cups of coffee. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Black, one lump? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Of course. 
 
She hands him his cup.  She then begins to add sugar and 
cream to her own cup. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Settling in to medical school? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I think so.  I've decided on a 
            specialty. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            So soon in your career? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm going to be a reconstructive 
            surgeon. 
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                         GRANDPA 
            An excellent choice, Athena.  You'll 
            be using your gifts to the fullest. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That's what I thought.  But.... 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            But... what? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I need your help, Grandpa. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Something to do with school? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            In a way, yes. 
 
She stops stirring and takes a sip. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I love your coffee.  The thing is, 
            I met someone a little while ago 
            who says -- well, I think he knows 
            you. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            And this person has some part in 
            your medical education?  I went to 
            medical school with Professor Tyler... 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No -- no, it's not a professor. 
            It's -- his name's Hubert Harris. 
 
Grandpa is stunned. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            You met Hubert Harris? 
 
Athena nods.  Grandpa turns and stares out the window. In a 
few moments, he turns back to Athena. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            That name brings back painful 
            memories, child. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Of a young doctor's wife murdered 
            on an Alabama sidewalk? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            He told you about that? 
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                         ATHENA 
            Yes.  I mean, it goes a long way to 
            explaining how he became a homeless 
            person, with the grief of his wife's 
            death and all... 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Wait -- wait a minute.  He told you 
            his wife was murdered? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Why -- wasn't it true?  Wasn't she 
            murdered? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Child, a woman was murdered on the 
            sidewalk in that little Alabama 
            town that day.  But it wasn't any 
            Mrs. Harris. Her name was Miriam 
            Carver. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I -- I don't understand. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Hubert and Prudence Harris left our 
            hometown the very morning my first 
            wife was murdered. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Your first wife?  But Grandma 
            Prudy -- 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Grandma Prudy was my second wife. 
            She divorced Hubert Harris and 
            married me. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Why? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            I suppose it was partly my fault. 
            After my Miriam died, I moved out 
            to California.  Hubert and Prudy 
            put me up.  Soon I was dying to 
            move out, because all Hubert could 
            talk about was the grave racist 
            injustice that had taken Miriam's 
            life. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Your wife's life. 
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                         GRANDPA 
            It became an all-consuming passion 
            with him -- so much so that he 
            became impossible for anyone to 
            live with.  But when I told Prudy I 
            was leaving, she asked me to stay. 
            She asked Hubert to leave instead. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And Calvin is...? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Calvin is your father.  Prudy had 
            him a month after she sent Hubert 
            away, and when she and I married, I 
            adopted him.  Of course, Hubert 
            could never accept that.  He tried 
            and tried to take his boy back, 
            until your father turned eighteen 
            and was able to speak for himself 
            in a legal sense. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            That means that Doc was ... my real 
            grandfather? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            I'm your real grandfather, child. 
            Hubert Harris was only your 
            biological grandfather. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh. 
 
She sits in silence, staring out the window.  Grandpa tries 
to say something.  Finally he gives Athena's shoulder a 
gentle squeeze and quietly leaves the room. 
 
Athena remains, staring passively. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
The room is dark.  Suddenly the door opens, revealing Athena 
in the half-light admitted from the hallway.  She spies Doc's 
table. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I had to see you.  I had to tell 
            you it's okay.  I don't care if it 
            was you or George Carver who lost a 
            wife -- you had every right to be 
            angry and bitter about what happened. 
 
She closes the door partway. 
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                         ATHENA 
            I love you, Grandpa. 
 
The door shuts.  The room is in darkness again. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORM ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Lena is taking off her makeup while she chats with Athena, 
who is lying on her bed reading some papers. 
 
                         LENA 
            You want to watch some TV? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, not right now. 
 
                         LENA 
            Fascinating stuff, eh? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Hardly.  But I want to read through 
            this information on body donation. 
 
                         LENA 
            Why?  You have a sociology paper 
            due soon or something? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, I just want to know the facts 
            before I sign up. 
 
                         LENA 
            Why are you even thinking of doing 
            that? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Because I admire the sacrifice my 
            grandfather made in donating his 
            body.  I want him to be proud of me. 
 
                         LENA 
            Your grandpa is a body donor?  He 
            sounds like a great old guy. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You should know. 
 
Athena giggles. 
 
                         LENA 
            What do you mean?  How would I know 
            your grandfa-- oh, no.  You don't 
            mean... 
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Athena giggles. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Uh-huh.  Doc Harris is my grandfather. 
            I just found out. 
 
                         LENA 
            Athena, this is crazy!  I've got to 
            talk to Dr. Beaumont about this! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No!  I told you before -- he needs me! 
 
Lena stares at Athena, dumbfounded at her earnestness.  Then 
she regains her composure. 
 
                         LENA 
            All right then, if he needs you, 
            let's go see him right now. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What? 
 
                         LENA 
            I'll go with you.  Put your clothes 
            back on. 
 
Lena picks up Athena's clothes from a chair and throws them 
at her. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - NIGHT 
 
Holding her by a wrist, Lena drags Athena to Doc's table and 
opens Doc's body bag. 
 
                         LENA 
            Look at him!  No, I take that 
            back -- look at it!  Look! 
 
Athena looks, slowly, at Doc. 
 
                         LENA 
            It's a corpse, a cadaver, just a 
            body.  It can't talk or move or 
            feel proud of you, not anymore. Do 
            you understand? 
 
Athena looks at Doc.  She picks up his hand and releases 
it -- it drops lifelessly to the table. 
 
                         LENA 
            Tomorrow, I am going to talk to Dr. 
            Beaumont and get us reassigned to a 
            different cadaver. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Please.  I'm begging you.  I can't 
            bear to think of anyone else 
            dissecting his body.  Let me keep 
            working with him. 
 
Lena weighs her decision, then relents. 
 
                         LENA 
            Okay, okay, I'll hold off.  But you 
            got to get a grip, girlfriend.  Any 
            more of your weird shit and I am 
            going to have a heart-to-heart with 
            the professor. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I promise.  No more weird shit. 
 
                         LENA 
            All right.  Let's get the hell out 
            of here. 
 
Lena zips up Doc's bag and puts her arm around Athena's 
shoulders. 
 
                         LENA 
            C'mon.  Let's go home. 
 
They leave the room.  Lena reaches back in to turn off the 
lights.  The door closes, and the room is once more enveloped 
in darkness. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
Tommy, dressed in a skeleton costume under his lab coat, is 
working on a prosection of a head.  Beside his chair are his 
robe and scythe -- he's the Grim Reaper tonight: Hallowe'en 
night. 
 
Lined up on the bench are three other heads in various stages 
of dissection, forming a progression from nearly intact to 
greatly mutilated.  Tommy is preparing the fourth specimen 
in the series. 
 
Behind him on a stool sits Athena.  She's dressed as a 
vampire -- a black satin cape with scarlet lining over a 
tuxedo with scarlet cummerbund and a jeweled brooch at the 
throat. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            C'mon, honey, we'll be late for the 
            party. 
 
Tommy doesn't look up or pause in his work. 
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                         TOMMY 
            Almost done. 
 
He makes a few more deft incisions and throws away a few 
bits of flesh.  He sits up to regard his work. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            There. 
 
He places the head in the row with the others. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Matched set.  What do you think? 
 
Athena gazes at the row of heads, eyeing each one critically. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Not bad. 
 
She continues to inspect them from a distance as Tommy speaks. 
Gradually, she realizes that they are staring back at her. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            This is the complete progression 
            showing the structure of the facial 
            musculature.  We go from the 
            subcutaneous adipose tissue, to the 
            outer muscles, to the inner muscles, 
            to the points of attachment.  These 
            are for next week's classes. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And this week will be hands, right? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Yeah, hands and feet.  That's gonna 
            be a tough week, 'cause of all the 
            tiny structures you'll have to tease 
            out.  It's very exacting work.  Hey, 
            help me put these away. 
 
Tommy gets up and picks up the head he's just completed. 
Athena gets up and picks up the first head in the series. 
She cradles it in her hands, face up, and starts to follow 
Tommy across the room to the storage for the head prosections. 
As she walks, she hears an unfamiliar male voice. 
 
                         FIRST HEAD 
            You have such soft hands.  And 
            they're so warm. 
 
Athena tenses and halts.  She stares at the thing in her hands. 
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                         FIRST HEAD 
            You're really very gentle.  I like 
            that. 
 
Athena composes herself, looks straight ahead and walks 
purposefully to the storage cart.  Tommy is already heading 
back to the workbench for another head. 
 
Athena moves as if to drop the head roughly onto the cart, 
but places it gently, almost tenderly, among the other heads. 
 
She returns to the bench, passing Tommy, and picks up the 
remaining head, the second in the series.  This time, she is 
gentle in her handling from the moment she touches it.  A 
female voice speaks as Athena carries the head back to the 
cart. 
 
                         SECOND HEAD 
            You don't know what it means to me 
            to have you hold me like this.  It's 
            been so long since any of the 
            students treated me like a human 
            being instead of just a lump of flesh. 
 
As Athena puts the head back in storage, the other heads 
begin to murmur to her:  "Touch me!"  "Please pick me up!" 
"Won't you stay with me?"  Athena whispers as she zips the 
storage bag closed. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm sorry. 
 
Tommy is by the door, waiting. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            What, honey? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Nothing.  I was just thinking out 
            loud. 
 
She crosses the room to the door. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            'Bout what? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            About what it must feel like to be 
            lonely. 
 
She puts her arm around him as he switches off the light. 
They go out the door. 
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INT. TOMMY'S DORMITORY - NIGHT 
 
In the dining hall, the Hallowe'en party is in full swing. 
Several hundred people are celebrating, in costumes that 
include more than a few quite gruesome themes -- severed 
body parts, open bloody wounds, mad scientists, slashers... 
 
Tommy and Athena make an entrance: Tommy clears a path with 
playful sweeps of his scythe, and Athena follows, twirling 
her cape.  The revelers make appreciative (if somewhat 
lascivious) comments.  Lena and Ann  in particular note the 
arrival of the couple. 
 
Tommy and Athena find a place to perch in a corner of the 
room.  Lena, wearing a dance-hall girl costume, makes her 
way toward them. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hey, lovebirds!  You're looking 
            creepy tonight. 
 
Tommy brandishes the scythe. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Beware, mortal!  Your time may be 
            near!  Few look upon the Reaper and 
            live to tell the tale! 
 
                         LENA 
            Yeah, yeah.  Tell you what, Reap- 
            Master Tommy T, why don't you get 
            us ladies something cool and wet -- 
            besides your slimy hands, I mean. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Two potent potions, coming up.  I'll 
            be back for you soon... 
 
Tommy heads into the crowd. 
 
                         LENA 
            Girl, you look hot!  Where've you 
            guys been? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Tommy had some work in the Anatomy 
            Lab, and I kind of hung out with him. 
 
                         LENA 
            Yeah, you know, I've been reluctant 
            to mention it to you, but since you 
            brought it up -- I've noticed how 
            much better you seem to be doing in 
            the Anatomy Lab. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Well, you know, that night we went 
            there together -- what you said 
            really made me see how strange I 
            was acting. 
 
                         LENA 
            Well, that's over with now, so let's 
            keep all that in the lab.  Tonight 
            we're gonna just think about fun! 
 
                         ANN 
            Oh, yes, let's. 
 
The two girls turn to see that Ann has wormed her way into 
their conversation. 
 
                         LENA 
            Excuse me, private conversation here. 
 
                         ANN 
            Well, I need to talk to your friend 
            here for a minute or two.  You don't 
            mind? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            It's okay, Lena.  This won't be a 
            long conversation. 
 
Lena withdraws. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What do you have to say that might 
            possibly interest me? 
 
                         ANN 
            Look, you've had a good time with 
            Tommy for the last few weeks.  Chalk 
            it up to experience, and get ready, 
            'cause he's moving on. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Really?  Tommy seems to me like the 
            sort of man who moves forward, 
            instead of reliving past mistakes. 
 
                         ANN 
            I'm afraid you'll find that you're 
            the mistake.  When he gets tired of 
            your little-girl ways, he knows 
            where he can find someone of his 
            own level. 
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                         ATHENA 
            You know, Ann, if that's all true, 
            then why bother telling me? 
 
                         ANN 
            I don't know -- pity, I suppose. 
            You'd be so much better off if you 
            accepted the inevitable now, instead 
            of waiting. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Know what?  I'll take my chances. 
            Excuse me, but I think my date is 
            returning with my drink. 
 
Tommy rejoins the group, with Lena following. 
 
                         ANN 
            Is one of those for me, Tommy? 
 
Lena takes the two drinks from Tommy and gives one to Athena. 
 
                         LENA 
                   (to Ann) 
            Oh, I'm so sorry.  The bar is way 
            over there - or would you prefer a 
            watering trough? 
 
                         ANN 
                   (ignores Lena) 
            Well, it's been real.  See you later, 
            Tommy. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Good night, Ann. 
 
Ann blends back into the crowd.  Athena watches her go;  then 
she begins to notice the most gruesome and macabre costumes 
in the crowd.  The room begins to reel, and she has to sit 
down. 
 
                         LENA 
            You okay? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm fine.  I'm going to sit here a 
            minute and have this drink.  Could 
            you -- do you mind if Tommy and I 
            talk privately? 
 
                         LENA 
            No, not at all.  I don't think that 
            cat that just slinked off is much 
            of a topic of conversation, though. 
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Lena mixes into the crowd.  Tommy sits down next to Athena. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            What did Ann say to you? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Nothing that matters.  Nothing 
            really true. 
 
Athena again surveys the crowd -- as before, she seems only 
to see death and decay. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You're the only thing that seems 
            normal at this school. 
 
She clings to him as if clinging to that normalcy.  After a 
few moments, he breaks the clinch so that he can look in her 
eyes.  They search his face with what might be hunger -- or 
desperation.  Their mouths meet. Finally their kiss ends. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Take me home now. 
 
He stifles the urge to protest.  They leave, passing friends 
who ask, "Hey, where're you going?", "Leaving so soon?", and 
similar comments. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - NIGHT 
 
ATHENA'S ROOM Athena and Tommy are making love.  Tommy is on 
top of her, his hips undulating slowly under the sheets of 
her bed.  They whisper to each other. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Is it good? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            It's the most wonderful feeling in 
            the world -- I can feel everything 
            inside you.  I love it. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Everything inside me? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Oh, yes. 
 
Athena reaches up to stroke his cheek with her fingertips. 
 
As her fingertips run across his cheek, it's as if each were 
tipped with a scalpel blade.  His flesh begins to peel away 
in ribbons, layer by layer. 
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Athena appears fascinated rather than horrified by this 
vision. She continues to dissect Tommy's face, until half of 
it is gone -- just like the prosections in the Anatomy Lab. 
Now she positions herself under him so that she can roll him 
over onto his back. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Hey! 
 
As she assumes the superior position on top of him, he 
quickly adjusts.  She gently rocks on top of him as she 
begins to dissect his chest. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You're right -- it's wonderful to 
            feel what's inside. 
 
He starts to speak, but she hushes him and then passionately 
kisses his face -- what there is of it. She then takes one 
of his hands and begins to stroke the fingers and take them 
into her mouth, one at a time.  As they emerge from her mouth, 
they lose progressive layers of tissue -- skin, muscles and 
sinews melt away, leaving only white bone. 
 
                         ATHENA 
                   (between "bites") 
            Such fine hands... surgeon's hands... 
            so strong... yet so gentle... and 
            tender... 
 
Tommy has no idea what she's seeing and feeling;  he only 
knows that her treatment of his fingers is causing him to 
reach orgasm.  He begins to move more vigorously. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Oh, honey.  Oh, God, baby, I want 
            to come inside you. 
 
Athena puts his hands down and begins to match his movement 
in intensity. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yeah, baby, come in me.  Give it to 
            me. 
 
Tommy begins to climax. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Oh, yeah, that's it, baby.  Oh, honey. 
 
Athena, too, reaches climax, closing her eyes. She leans 
forward onto his chest, holding him close, as he reaches to 
enfold her in his arms.  When she looks at him again, he 
appears normal. 
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                         ATHENA 
            I love you. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I love you, too. 
 
She rests her head on his chest. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
At the front of the room, Dr. Beaumont briefs the students 
on the day's lab assignment. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Today we will continue our 
            exploration of the anatomy of the 
            hand.  The prosections here at the 
            front of the room are available for 
            your reference and will show you 
            what your specimen should look like 
            before and after today's assignment. 
 
Beaumont holds up a printed flyer with diagrams. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            The handouts -- pun not intended, I 
            assure you -- the handouts show the 
            various structures I want you to 
            look out for as you proceed.  Okay? 
            Let's get started. 
 
At Doc's table, it's Athena's turn to wield the knife.  She 
begins to make careful incisions, looking through a magnifier. 
 
As she looks, she flashes on her experience with Tommy, and 
the flesh appears to peel itself off Doc's hands. 
 
Athena becomes confused and disoriented. She tries to be 
precise, but the apparent tendency of the flesh to peel 
itself off Doc's hands (or are they Tommy's?) causes her to 
make the wrong cuts. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Hey, Athena! 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            For Chrissakes, Athena!  Watch what 
            you're doing! 
 
Athena blinks.  She can't tell exactly what she is doing. 
She tries to make another incision. 
 
                         LENA 
            Honey, stop! 
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                         COOPER 
            Oh, that's great!  That finger is 
            ruined! 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            What is your problem? 
 
Athena drops the scalpel. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I don't know.  I just can't do this 
            right now. 
 
                         LENA 
            Look, Cooper, you're next anyway. 
            You do this one. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Oh, sure.  If I can even salvage 
            this pile of hamburger that used to 
            be Doc's hand. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'm sorry.  I'm really sorry. 
 
                         CLEVELAND 
            You know, Athena, I actually had 
            hopes of becoming a physician.  But 
            I guess that's out of the question, 
            huh?  I mean, with you on my lab 
            team, there's no way in Hell I'm 
            going to pass Anatomy. 
 
                         LENA 
            Hey, lay off.  We all have bad days. 
 
Cooper works intently, examining the messed-up hand. 
 
                         COOPER 
            Some more than most.  I guess I can 
            do most of the assignment with 
            what's left.  Anybody got any glue 
            to help me put the odds and ends 
            back together? 
 
Athena watches, stone-faced, as her partners complete the 
lab assignment. 
 
INT. ATHENA'S DORMITORY - NIGHT 
 
Athena sits on her bed, confused.  Lena sits on a backwards 
chair to talk to her. 
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                         LENA 
            What happened in there, honey? 
            Really? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I don't know.  Really, I don't. 
 
                         LENA 
            You weren't having some kind of 
            conversation with Doc, were you? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No, no -- he hasn't spoken to me in 
            weeks. 
 
                         LENA 
            Then what was it? 
 
Athena shakes her head. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I just don't know. 
 
                         LENA 
            Is it going to be like this forever? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            No!  I'm over it -- whatever it was, 
            it's behind me. 
 
                         LENA 
            God, I hope so, because if -- 
 
The telephone RINGS.  Lena reaches for it. 
 
                         LENA 
            Lena Craig speaking. ... She is, Dr. 
            Beaumont. ... Just one moment. 
                   (To Athena) 
            Dr. Beaumont wants to speak with you. 
 
Athena takes the receiver. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Dr. Beaumont?  This is Athena Carver. 
 
INTERCUT TO: 
 
INT. BEAUMONT'S OFFICE - NIGHT 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Athena, I'll need you to come see 
            me before class Monday morning. 
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(INTERCUT AS NEEDED) 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes, Doctor.  May I ask why? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Yes, you may.  Two of your lab 
            partners came to see me after lab 
            today.  They asked me to look at 
            the work you did today. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Sir, I can explain -- 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I hope so, Athena.  Because if you 
            can't explain adequately, you'll be 
            hard pressed to pass this course. 
            From what your lab partners have 
            told me, today was not the first 
            time that you've had serious 
            difficulty with the lab work. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            But this was the first time in 
            weeks -- 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            I understand, but that just means 
            that I can't be confident that you 
            won't have this problem again at 
            some random time in the future. 
            I'd hate for that time to be when 
            you're performing surgery on a live 
            patient. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Sir, I -- 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Athena, please, let's discuss this 
            Monday morning at 9:30, in my office. 
            Get a good night's sleep tonight, 
            think over the weekend about why 
            you're here in the School of 
            Medicine, and we'll talk Monday. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Yes, sir. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Good night. 
 
(END INTERCUT) 
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Athena hangs up the phone. 
 
                         LENA 
            What is it, honey? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            He says I might flunk out of Anatomy. 
 
                         LENA 
            Well, that ain't gonna happen.  Look, 
            anything you need -- tutoring, 
            practice sessions, whatever -- Tommy 
            and I can help you with. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            God, I wish you weren't going away 
            this weekend. 
 
                         LENA 
            You'll be okay, won't you? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I guess.  No, I know.  I'll be okay. 
 
                         LENA 
            All right, then.  I'll see you 
            Sunday night. 
 
Lena picks up a duffel bag from by the door. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Have a great time. 
 
                         LENA 
            I will.  But I'll worry about you. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Don't -- I'm okay.  Bye. 
 
                         LENA 
            Bye. 
 
Lena leaves. Athena puts her head in her hands. Then she 
gets up and grabs her jacket. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - NIGHT 
 
Athena peeks in through the door. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Tommy? 
 
She enters and turns on the light. 
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                         ATHENA 
            Tommy, are you back there? 
 
                         DOC (O.S.) 
            Nobody here but us chickens. 
 
Doc laughs. Athena slowly approaches Doc's table.  She unzips 
the bag. 
 
                         DOC 
            Lena was right, you know.  You have 
            lots of friends here to help you. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            It's too late. 
 
                         DOC 
            Don't ever say that!  That's self- 
            pity talking!  You need to take 
            action, to decide to take matters 
            into your own hands.  Don't be like 
            George Carver. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What do you mean? 
 
                         DOC 
            Did your Grandpa Carver tell you 
            what he did after they murdered his 
            wife?  Nothing! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Nothing? 
 
                         DOC 
            He grew up bowing and scraping in 
            that county;  even after he had a 
            medical degree, he saying "Yessuh" 
            and "Nossuh" to ignorant white trash 
            who barely finished grade school. 
            They had to kill his wife to get 
            him to see how it was, and even 
            then he'd say things to me like, 
            "Not all white folks are like that," 
            and "Hubert, why are you so consumed 
            with bitterness?" 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Nothing at all? 
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                         DOC 
            And my beloved Prudence, preferring 
            him to me.  Me, who never bent my 
            knee to the white man. And look at 
            you now.  Just like your so-called 
            grandfather, that impostor, you're 
            wallowing in self-pity, instead of 
            doing something about your anatomy 
            grade. 
 
Athena stares at Doc.  Then she reaches over and zips up the 
bag. 
 
EXT. GRANDPA'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 
Athena rings the bell, then pounds on the door. After a few 
moments, Julie opens the door. 
 
                         JULIE 
            Miss Carver, what are you doing here? 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I have to see Grandpa. 
 
                         JULIE 
            It's eleven-thirty, Miss Carver. 
            He's in bed. 
 
Grandpa appears behind Julie. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            No, he's not.  It's all right, Julie. 
            Come in, child. 
 
INT. GRANDPA'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 
Athena paces as Grandpa watches intently from his chair. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Did you just let your wife's killers 
            get away with it? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Let them get away with it?  This 
            was fifty years ago in the Deep 
            South.  I tried to have the police 
            track them down.  Fat chance!  They 
            couldn't be bothered. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            So they got away. 



                                                           87. 
 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            If you want to call it that.  But a 
            few months later, I got a strange 
            item in the mail.  A news clipping. 
            Seems some good old boy got himself 
            shot to death on a hunting trip 
            with his brother and a couple of 
            friends. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            And that made it all better, I 
            suppose. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            I hurt to this very day, in ways I 
            pray you never will.  But some years 
            later I met a colleague who told me 
            he'd once witnessed a race killing 
            back home in Alabama. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Your wife's killing? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Made him so sick he decided to 
            become a doctor to try to save 
            people from such things.  He went 
            to Vietnam as an Army medic, then 
            came back and went to college, then 
            medical school.  He was so impressed 
            with what I'd done to save his life, 
            you see, he wanted to pay back the 
            suffering he caused. 
 
Athena stops pacing and faces Grandpa. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            So it was worth losing your wife if 
            it meant making another white man 
            into a doctor.  Huh.  Doc Harris 
            was right about you. 
 
Grandpa rises out of his chair and gets into Athena's face. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Don't you talk to me like that, 
            young lady!  Show some respect for 
            your grandfather. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            You're not my grandfather!  Hubert 
            Harris was my grandfather!  You're 
            nothing to me -- you're just an old 
            man who wants to control my life. 
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                         GRANDPA 
            You don't -- you can't... 
 
Grandpa slumps back into the chair, gasping for air.  Athena, 
terrified, mortified, leans over him.  She turns. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Julie!  JULIE! 
 
INT. HOSPITAL - NIGHT 
 
Athena and her parents pace the emergency waiting room. 
 
A E.R. DOCTOR comes through the glass sliding door. 
 
                         E.R. DOCTOR 
            Mr. Carver? 
 
Calvin turns to the doctor. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Yes, doctor.  My father? 
 
                         E.R. DOCTOR 
            He's okay.  It looks like it was a 
            transient ischemic episode.  We'll 
            keep him tonight to be sure there's 
            nothing permanent. 
 
Athena breaks down in sobs. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Honey, it's all right.  He's gonna 
            be all right. 
 
Athena hugs her mother, sobs into her chest. 
 
EXT. CARVER HOME - DAY 
 
Tommy rings the doorbell.  Percy answers. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Hello? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Hi -- you must be Percy.  Athena 
            told me about you. 
 
                         PERCY 
            Well, she didn't tell me about you. 
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                         TOMMY 
            I'm Tommy Kendricks, one of the 
            teaching assistants at Stanford 
            Medical School.  Are your parents 
            home? 
 
                         PERCY 
            Wait here.  Mom! 
 
INT. CARVER HOME - DAY (M.O.S.) 
 
Tommy sits in the living room with Calvin and Angela. 
 
They talk. 
 
INT. ANATOMY LAB - DAY 
 
Athena enters from the bright light of day. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Tommy?  You in here? 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Over here. 
 
Tommy stands by Doc's table.  As Athena approaches, her eyes 
adjust, and she sees her family, including her grandfather, 
standing near Tommy. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            What - I don't understand - 
 
                         TOMMY 
            I asked your family to come.  They 
            never got a chance to make peace 
            with Doc -- and neither did you. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            I never even met your grand-father, 
            Athena, and neither did Percy. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            So what now? 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Each of us has something to say to 
            Hubert.  Calvin, he was your father. 
            Go ahead. 
 
Doc remains zipped up in his bag;  only one hand, wrapped in 
gauze, is exposed.  Calvin steps up to the table. 
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                         CALVIN 
            Doc, I wish I had had the chance to 
            know you.  All we ever talked about 
            was hate -- how much you hated the 
            white man for what he did to George, 
            and how much you hated George for 
            not hating them.  How much you hated 
            my mother for sending you away, and 
            how much you hated me for wanting 
            to stay with her and George. 
 
Calvin takes Doc's hand. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            I wish just once you could have 
            talked about how much you loved me. 
            Then maybe I could have loved you. 
 
As Calvin steps back, Angela steps forward and takes Doc's 
hand. 
 
                         ANGELA 
            Doctor Harris, your son grew up to 
            be a fine man and a good father. 
            He's also a fine doctor, and despite 
            everything you said to him about 
            the medical profession, I know you 
            would be proud of him.  I wish you 
            could have been part of our lives. 
 
Percy steps up next to her mother. 
 
                         PERCY 
            I don't know how I feel.  I just 
            found out that I have another 
            grandfather, and all I can see of 
            him is just one hand.  I'm angry 
            that you didn't love me enough to 
            want to be my grandpa, but I know 
            that's stupid because you never 
            even met me. 
 
Percy reaches forward and touches Doc's hand. 
 
                         PERCY 
            I wish -- I wish I could have made 
            you proud. 
 
Angela and Percy step back to make way for Grandpa, who takes 
Doc's hand immediately. 
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                         GRANDPA 
            Hubert, I'm sorry for all of the 
            pain and suffering you felt.  I 
            swear to you I never intended any 
            of it.  I took good care of your 
            Prudence, and we raised your boy 
            right -- Angela is right, you'd be 
            proud.  And you'd be proud of Percy, 
            and especially of Athena.  She has 
            the makings of a fine surgeon and a 
            good doctor, if you'll just let her 
            be one.  Let her go, Hubert.  Don't 
            hold her back. 
 
Grandpa makes way for Tommy. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Doctor Harris, we're all here 
            because we love your grand-daughter, 
            and we don't want her to suffer the 
            same hardships you did.  Please let 
            her find her own way. 
 
Tommy drops Doc's hand and joins the other family members in 
a semi-circle, looking at Doc.  No one looks at or speaks to 
Athena.  After a moment, Athena steps forward and takes Doc's 
hand. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Doc, I want to thank you for coming 
            back into my life.  Thank you for 
            caring about me.  Thank you for 
            wanting to help me get through my 
            first year.  But Tommy's right: now 
            I have to find my own way.  I can't 
            rely on your help anymore.  I love 
            you, but please, let me go. 
 
She puts Doc's hand back into the bag and zips it up.  Then 
she turns to the semi-circle. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Mom, Dad?  I think I need help. 
 
They step up to hug her.  Percy joins in.  Grandpa turns to 
Tommy and shakes his hand. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Thank you, young man. 
 
INT BEAUMONT'S OFFICE - DAY 
 
Athena and her father sit across from Beaumont. 
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                         BEAUMONT 
            The school has a lot of experience 
            in dealing with this kind of problem, 
            Athena. I'm glad you were able to 
            ask for our help. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I'll bet you've never dealt with my 
            problem. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            No, your situation is certainly 
            unique -- just like everyone else's. 
            Stress can come from lots of sources, 
            and I'd say that yours has a very 
            real source. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            Will she have to start her first 
            year over? 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            No, I don't think that's necessary. 
            Other than the problems she's had 
            in Anatomy labs, her work has been 
            excellent. 
 
Calvin squeezes Athena's hand. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            But she will have to attend 
            psychological counseling to help 
            her put this behind her and to keep 
            other sources of stress at bay. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I understand, Dr. Beaumont. 
 
                         BEAUMONT 
            Dr. Carver, your daughter is a 
            remarkable woman, and I firmly 
            believe that she will be a 
            remarkable physician.  I'll contact 
            Student Health Services to see about 
            your counseling, Athena. 
 
EXT. GREAT HALL - DAY 
 
TITLE: TWO YEARS LATER 
 
Athena stands on stage with her graduating class, all wearing 
hoods over their heads.  They recite the Modern Hippocratic 
Oath. 
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                         ALL 
            I will remember that there is art 
            to medicine as well as science, and 
            that warmth, sympathy, and 
            understanding may outweigh the 
            surgeon's knife or the chemist's drug. 
 
As Athena speaks the oath, she sees a familiar old Black man 
in a navy blue blazer and tan slacks enter the hall -- she 
can't make out his face, but she's sure it's Doc. 
 
                         ALL 
            I do solemnly swear, by what I hold 
            most sacred: That I will be loyal 
            to the Profession of Medicine and 
            just and generous to its members; 
 
  Athena continues speaking the oath as she follows the man 
with her eyes. 
 
                         ALL 
            That I will lead my life and 
            practice my art in uprightness and 
            honor; That into whatsoever house I 
            shall enter, it shall be for the 
            good of the sick to the utmost of 
            my power, holding myself far aloof 
            from wrong, from corruption, from 
            the tempting of others to vice; 
 
But as he takes his seat, joining his family in the audience, 
she sees he's clearly someone else. 
 
                         ALL 
            That I will exercise my art solely 
            for the cure of my patients, and 
            will give no drug, perform no 
            operation, for a criminal purpose, 
            even if solicited, far less suggest 
            it; 
 
Athena looks at her family and Tommy, sees the pride and 
love in their faces.  She smiles. 
 
                         ALL 
            That whatsoever I shall see or hear 
            of the lives of men or women which 
            is not fitting to be spoken, I will 
            keep inviolably secret; 
 
All of the graduating doctors bow as they complete the oath. 
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                         ALL 
            These things do I swear.  I bow the 
            head in sign of acquiescence. 
 
The new doctors raise their heads. 
 
                         DEAN 
            And now, if you will be true to 
            this, your oath, may prosperity and 
            good repute be ever yours; the 
            opposite, if you shall prove 
            yourselves forsworn. Congratulations, 
            members of the Stanford Medical 
            School Class of 2006.  Welcome to 
            the medical profession, fellow 
            physicians! 
 
The new doctors cheer and hug one another.  The audience 
members rise to a standing ovation. 
 
EXT. LESTER'S SPOT - NIGHT 
 
Athena, her parents, her sister, her grandfather and Tommy 
all walk along a San Francisco street at the edge of the 
Union Square shopping district. 
 
                         CALVIN 
            You're sure you know where you're 
            taking us?  The restaurant is two 
            blocks that way. 
 
Calvin points at right angles to their current path. 
 
                         ATHENA 
            I know exactly where we're going. 
            It's right here.  Lester! 
 
Lester looks up from his customer's shoes.  He jumps up, 
surprising the customer, and runs over to hug Athena. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Hey, College Girl! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            Not any more! 
 
                         LESTER 
            Oh, excuse me, Doctor Carver!  Am I 
            the first? 
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                         ATHENA 
            Not exactly.  My mother here beat 
            you to it.  Lester Crawford, may I 
            present my mother, Angela Carver; 
            my father, Dr. Calvin Carver;  my 
            grandfather, Dr. George Carver;  my 
            sister Persephone -- 
 
                         PERCY 
            Percy! 
 
                         ATHENA 
            -- excuse me, Percy Carver;  and my 
            fiance, Dr. Tommy Kendricks. 
 
Lester has shaken their hands, each in turn.  He keeps 
Tommy's in his grip a bit longer. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Now that was fast work!  I would 
            have thought you'd have waited 'til 
            you got to your first job to pick 
            out your doctor to marry! 
            Congratulations, son. 
 
                         TOMMY 
            Thank you, sir. 
 
                         LESTER 
            Wish Doc could have seen this day. 
            I think it would have done him a 
            world of good. 
 
                         GRANDPA 
            Mr. Crawford, I do believe you're 
            right. 
 
EXT. MEMORIAL PARK - DAY 
 
Athena and her family enter the columbarium.  Doc recites 
the last part of the ancient form of the Hippocratic Oath, 
the form still used when he graduated from medical school. 
 
                         DOC (V.O) 
            With purity and with holiness I 
            will pass my life and practice my 
            Art.  Into whatever houses I enter, 
            I will go into them for the benefit 
            of the sick, and will abstain from 
            every voluntary act of mischief and 
            corruption; and, further from the 
            seduction of females or males, of 
            freemen and slaves. 



                                                           96. 
 
 
They gather in front of a marble plaque that reads, "HUBERT 
HARRIS, M.D. - FIRST IN A LONG LINE OF DISTINGUISHED 
PHYSICIANS." 
 
                         DOC (V.O) 
            Whatever, in connection with my 
            professional practice or not in 
            connection with it, I see or hear, 
            in the life of men, which ought not 
            to be spoken of abroad, I will not 
            divulge, as reckoning that all such 
            should be kept secret. 
 
Athena places a bouquet into the receptacle attached to Doc's 
plaque. 
 
                         DOC (V.O.) (CONT'D) 
            While I continue to keep this Oath 
            unviolated, may it be granted to me 
            to enjoy life and the practice of 
            the art, respected by all men, in 
            all times! But should I trespass 
            and violate this Oath, may the 
            reverse be my lot! 
 
                                            FADE OUT. 
 


